

	REPORT	DOCUMENTATIO	N PAGE				Approved No. 0704-01 <b>85</b>
1a. REPORT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION Unclassified 2a. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION AUTHORITY			1b. RESTRICTIVE None 3. DISTRIBUTION		F REPOR	r	
N/A 2b. DECLASSIFICATION / DOWNGRADING SCHEDULE N/A		Approved for Public Release Distribution Unlimited 5. MONITORING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER(S) NV-94-C11					
4. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER(S)							
. NAME OF PERFORMING OF Kent State Univer		6b. OFFICE SYMBOL (If applicable)	7a. NAME OF MONITORING ORGANIZATION U.S. Army CECOM NVES				
ADDRESS (City, State, and a Office of Researc Kent State Univer Kent, Ohio 44243	h and Grac rsity	luate Studies		y, State, and ZIP urbeck Road oir, VA 2	d, Šui		
NAME OF FUNDING/SPON ORGANIZATION ARPA	SORING	8b. OFFICE SYMBOL (If applicable)	9. PROCUREMENT INSTRUMENT IDENTIFICATION NUMBER F421 DAAB07-88-C-F412			MBER	
L ADDRESS (City, State, and Z	IP Code)		10. SOURCE OF F				
3701 N. Fairfax [			PROGRAM ELEMENT NO.	PROJECT NO.	TASK NO.		WORK UNIT
Arlington, VA 2	2230-1714		62 301 E		D	0	
a. TYPE OF REPORT Final SUPPLEMENTARY NOTATIO		COVERED 5/88 TO <u>_6/93</u>	14. DATE OF REPO 1994/11		Day) 1	5. PAGE ( 13:	
7. COSATI CO FIELD GROUP		18. SUBJECT TERMS (	Continue on revers	e if necessary and	identify	by block	number)
20 5		-1					
20 6 9. ABSTRACT (Continue on re							
20 6 ABSTRACT (Continue on re This final report limiting in liquid Evaluation of a v is reported. Und demonstrated in t effective for pass in a polymer matu active configurati	covers the crystal sys ariety of li der this pr the nanosed sive OPL ap rix were sh ion. Exten	experimental ar stems. Both pur quid crystal mat oject, optical po cond regime, wit oplications. For nown to be effect sive research or	nd theoretical re and compo erials for op wer limiting h the cyanob CW lasers, tive optical p	site system tical power of several p iphenyls be polymer dis ower limite	s were limitir oure m eing fo perseo rs whe	e inve ng app nateria bund n d liqui en use	stigated. lications ls was nost d crystal d in an
20 6 ABSTRACT (Continue on re This final report limiting in liquid Evaluation of a v is reported. Und demonstrated in t effective for pass in a polymer matu active configurati response in liquid Additional work of capability of poly of polymer/liquid	covers the crystal sys ariety of li der this pr the nanosed sive OPL ap rix were sh ion. Exten d crystals on a separa mer disper	experimental ar stems. Both pur quid crystal mat oject, optical po cond regime, wit oplications. For nown to be effect sive research or is reported. te subproject to sed liquid crysta	nd theoretical re and compo- erials for op wer limiting h the cyanob CW lasers, tive optical p h the mechan evaluate and als in the IR	site system tical power of several p iphenyls be polymer dis ower limite isms causin d develop t is reported	s were limitin oure m eing fo perseo rs whe g opti he shu d. Wo	e inve ng app nateria bund m d liqui en use cal no utterin ork on	stigated. lications ls was nost d crystal d in an nlinear g a variet
20 6 9. ABSTRACT (Continue on re This final report limiting in liquid Evaluation of a v is reported. Und demonstrated in t effective for pass in a polymer matu active configurati response in liquid Additional work of capability of poly	covers the crystal sys ariety of li der this pr the nanosed sive OPL ap rix were sh ion. Exten d crystals on a separa mer disper crystal ma	experimental ar stems. Both pur quid crystal mat oject, optical po cond regime, wit oplications. For nown to be effect sive research or is reported. te subproject to sed liquid crysta terials is report	nd theoretical re and compo- erials for op wer limiting h the cyanob CW lasers, tive optical p the mechan evaluate and als in the IR ed. Success	site system tical power of several p iphenyls be polymer dis ower limiter isms causin d develop the is reported ful shutter	s were limitin pure m eing fo perseo rs whe g opti he shu d. Wo ing of	e inve ng app nateria bund m d liqui en use cal no utterin ork on IR ra	stigated. lications ls was nost d crystal d in an nlinear g a variety diation

19

### **1** Executive Summary

This project was initiated as a response to an RFP soliciting novel and innovative approaches to optical power limiting. The central thrust of the original contract was the investigation of liquid crystal systems, including pure and composites, as potential sources for novel nonlinear optical effects that could be utilized in optical power limiting applications.

The initial phase of our activities investigated polymer dispersed liquid crystal systems in active and passive OPL configurations. Polymer dispersed liquid crystals, (PDLCs) had previously been shown to be effective optical shutters with essentially no insertion loss due to absorption and thus "water clear" optical properties in the transmitting state. PDLCs can be switched, through electro-optic mechanisms, to essentially opaque (milky white) states in the scattering mode. We assessed our findings as exceptionally effective for OPL with the active electro-optic configuration and promising for passive operation.

The later effort of the contract followed the directions of interest indicated by DARPA and the COTR, seeking results for OPL using liquid crystals in the nanosecond regime. A smaller effort continued in the CW and picosecond regime. With interrupted funding and a reduced rate of funding, the effort continued from June 1988 until June 1993.

A broad selections of liquid crystals were synthesized or purchased as part of a screening program in nonlinear materials properties. The nonlinear optical properties were measured using the Z-scan technique to determine the nonlinear indices of refraction and the nonlinear absorption coefficients. These properties were determined for CW, nanosecond and picosecond lasers. Materials were also tested for optical power limiting performance. Several good candidates were found with large nonlinearities and good limiting characteristics.

Our group was the first to discover 5CB as a nonlinear liquid crystal with OPL potential. 5CB (4-cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl), 8CB (4-cyano-4'-n-octylbiphenyl) and a few selected few compounds were investigated in detail, while approximately 30 other compounds were evaluated. We carried out an effort to identify the nonlinear mechanisms as well as screen promising materials. The presence of two-photon absorption and fifth order nonlinearities were determined present as important mechanisms in the best materials.

In addition to the nonlinear studies, a separate subproject involving *linear* properties of polymer dispersed liquid crystals in the infrared region was performed. The modulation properties of these materials were found promising, but difficulties were identified involving insertion loss and response time.

Distribution Availability Codes Avail and/or Special

2

1

# Contents

1	Exe	ecutive Summary	1
2	Inti	roduction	5
3	CW	Regime	6
	<b>3</b> .1	Active Linear Feedback Optical Power Limiting for CW Ar <sup>+</sup> laser	6
	3.2	Passive OPL Study of PDLCs	8
	3.3	Nonlinear Materials Parameters in the CW regime	13
		3.3.1 Thermal Behavior in the CW Regime	15
4	Nar	nosecond Nd YAG Nonlinear Optical Response	17
	4.1	Time Dependence of Nonlinear Response: Two-Pulse Measurements	19
	4.2	Temperature Dependence of Nanosecond Nonlinear Response	<b>2</b> 1
	4.3	Higher Order Nonlinearities	23
	4.4	Photoacoustic Measurements	25
	4.5	Nanosecond Optical Power Limiting	26
		4.5.1 ARDEO DVO Test Bed	26
5	Pico	osecond Nonlinear Optical Response	30
	5.1	Mechanism Analysis	32
		5.1.1 Millisecond Mechanisms	32
		5.1.2 Nanosecond Mechanisms	36

		5.1.3 Picosecond Mechanisms 3	7
		5.1.4 Overall Mechanism Discussion	8
6	Da	nage Studies 3	D
	6.1	CW Damage Studies	9
	6.2	Nanosecond Laser Damage 4	0
7	The	ory and Modeling 4	2
	7.1	Electronic Structure Modeling 4	2
		7.1.1 Small Molecule Comparisons	3
		7.1.2 Large Molecule Calculations	4
		7.1.3 Discussion of Electronic Nonlinearities	7
	7.2	Modeling Molecular Orientational Relaxation and the Thermal Nonlinear Refraction of Nematic Liquid Crystals	0
		7.2.1 Time Scale of Thermal Nonlinearities	0
		7.2.2 Thermal Properties of Nematic Liquid Crystals	3
		7.2.3 Orientational Relaxation	B
		7.2.4 Analysis of Thermal and Relaxation	4
	7.3	Nonlinear Optical Propagation Modeling	5
		7.3.1 Experiments Being Modeled	8
		7.3.2 Pulse Propagation	8
		7.3.3 Calculated Results	D
		7.3.4 Interpretations	7

ſ

8 Materials Synthesis, Acquisition and Preparation	80
8.1 Materials Preparation	80
8.2 Nonlinear Materials Selection	81
9 IR Shutter	87
9.1 Concept Testing	88
9.2 Contrast Enhancement	90
9.3 Angular Transmission	
10 IR Camera	96
10.1 Temporal Response	••••• <b>98</b>
10.2 Transmission Enhancement	<b>9</b> 9
10.3 Angular Distribution of Scattering	100
11 Summary, Conclusions and Recommendations	102
11.1 Summary	102
11.2 Conclusions	102
11.3 Recommendations	104
A Appendix: Materials Survey	108
A Appendix: Data Sheets and Results Tabulation	119

# 2 Introduction

This research effort carried out a wide range of investigations of both linear and nonlinear optical phenomena in liquid crystals in order to evaluate their effectiveness in certain optical power limiting and optical modulation applications. The areas of investigation included:

- 1. CW Ar<sup>+</sup> power limiting by liquid crystal composites
- 2. Nanosecond Nd YAG laser pulse limiting by pure liquid crystal
- 3. Picosecond Nd YAG laser pulse limiting by pure liquid crystal
- 4. IR shuttering capabilities of polymer liquid crystal composites.

These activities were supported by efforts in three areas:

- Experimental laser measurements
- Materials preparation and synthesis
- Theoretical analysis.

The body of this report outlines the specific research efforts and summarizes the results. Additional details may be found in the Quarterly Scientific and Technical Reports which were filed with the COTR during the course of investigation.

## **3** CW Regime

The main thrust of the first stage of the experimental effort was the investigation of the possibilities for power limiting of the polymer dispersed liquid crystal (PDLC) films with continuous wave (CW) lasers. This proceeded in accordance with the proposed work by investigating both passive and active electronic feedback configurations. The effort resulted in an active feedback system meeting the requirements for an Optical Power Limiting (OPL) device in the CW regime, i.e. transparent at low intensity and blocking high intensity transmission.

### 3.1 Active Linear Feedback Optical Power Limiting for CW Ar<sup>+</sup> laser

The active feedback investigations studied a combined device design with an electronic sensor that controlled a light shutter using liquid crystals. The light shutter technology is based on the polymer dispersed liquid crystal (PDLC) technology established in liquid crystal display (LCD) applications.

The use of PDLCs in display applications is a mature technology. It is based on scattering of light by liquid crystal inclusions in a transparent polymer. While the materials and geometry of a PDLC may vary greatly, there is a common basic structure from which all applications derive. This basic structure is a clear polymer which has impregnated (by a variety of processes) spherical inclusions of liquid crystals. (Figure 3 shows this geometry for example.) The liquid crystal inclusions are essentially nonabsorbing, so when the index of refraction of the liquid crystal is the same as the polymer, then the medium is "water clear". Because all liquid crystal materials are birefringent, they have two different indices of refraction depending on the orientation of the liquid crystal relative to the direction and polarization of light. This direction of orientation is electrically controlled. This control forms the basis of the active feedback mechanism investigated.

The PDLC films studied consisted of the liquid crystal E7 dispersed in the epoxy matrix made using Epon 282, MK107 and Capcure. The films can be switched from a scattering opaque state to a clear transparent state by the application of a voltage across the film. We constructed a feedback circuit so that the voltage applied across the film was a function of the intensity of light transmitted by the film. The optical power transmitted by the sample was measured by a photodiode; the output voltage of the photodiode amplifier circuit was used as the input of a linear feedback circuit. The amplitude of the 1kHz sinusoidal voltage applied to the film was therefore a linear function of the transmitted



Figure 1: Schematic of experimental arrangement for active feedback OPL.

power. The schematic diagram of the experimental arrangement is shown in Fig. 1.

The transmittance of the film depends on the applied voltage, and, in the presence of feedback, becomes a function of incident power. The response of the sample in the case of negative feedback exhibits optical power limiting behavior as shown in Fig. 2 for different feedback parameters.

In the case of negative feedback, for some range of optical input power, the system has two stable and one unstable states for a given input. This optical bistability may be of interest for optical memory applications.

The OPL characteristics of this feedback arrangement are excellent and offer promise for use in CW protection applications. There is considerable latitude in the selection of electric circuit parameters, such as driving voltage and sensor sensitivity. Similarly, a variety of liquid crystal and polymer materials may be used and the liquid crystal droplets can be varied in size and concentration. Because of this flexibility, the system parameters may be optimized for a variety of applications.

The work on this aspect of the project was designed to provide a demonstration of a



Figure 2: Optical power limiting response for different feedback parameters.

CW OPL device concept. A prototype of this device was delivered to the COTR. Work was completed on this phase of the project. Further efforts could be directed toward meeting specific device requirements if such requirements are provided. In particular, response times and dynamic range could be tested and optimised in the future.

#### 3.2 Passive OPL Study of PDLCs

One of the contract requirements was to investigate passive OPL properties of liquid crystal over a wide range of time scales. Passive OPL has inherent advantages, such as not relying on electronic circuits, but developing materials properties and geometries is inherently more difficult. For CW laser beams, active feedback devices such as that described in the previous section may be expected to be superior. Nonetheless, passive OPL behavior was studied and characterized in PDLCs as required. Two sets of experiments were carried out to study passive optical switching in PDLCs. The mechanisms available for CW switching included heating effects and optical field induced reorientation of the liquid crystal molecules in the droplets.

The first experiments studied these two switching mechanisms and the geometry used in the study was an initially transparent PDLC film. The observation of switching is then observed as induced scattering by the liquid crystal droplets as illustrated schematically in Fig. 3.

The geometry for optical switching starts from the "on" or transparent state described above with a quasi-static field applied perpendicular to the plane of the film. The optical field of an argon-ion laser is then incident normally on the film and the electric field of the light is perpendicular to the quasi-static field maintaining the transparent "on" orientation of the droplets. In theory, when the electric field of the light becomes comparable to the quasi-static field, the competition will cause the loss of orientation or possibly reorientation of the droplets. We found that the intensity of our 10 watt Argon ion laser was adequate to this purpose.



Figure 3: Light scattering results when the optical field induces a change in the dielectric properties of the inclusions producing optical index mismatch.

We set up this experiment with a chopped Argon ion beam incident on an initially transparent PDLC. The transmittance of the PDLC was monitored by a small He-Neon laser. The layout of the apparatus is shown in Fig. 4.

At low intensity of the Argon ion laser, the probe beam is essentially unattenuated (90% transmittance). At high intensity, we found that transmission was strongly attenuated. Fig. 5 shows transmittance measured by the probe beam as function of the Ar pump beam intensity.

The maximum decrease in probe beam intensity is about 80% and is dependent on the relative orientation of polarization of the pump and probe beams. This difference in the polarization indicates that both optical reorientation and thermal effects are present.

A second set of experiments on laser inducing scattering in PDLCs was performed to



Figure 4: Experimental set up for passive switching measurements

further elucidate the competition between the optical field reorientation and the heating effect in the switching experiments on PDLCs. There are two essential differences between the data taken in the second set of experiments. Firstly, PDLCs were artificially heated to temperatures approaching the nematic-isotropic transition. Secondly, we performed experiments on samples with no stabilizing static field applied to the droplets initially. We were therefore trying to switch from a scattering state to a transmitting state in these experiments.



Figure 5: Minimum transmittance as a function of pump beam intensity.

As expected, there is no effect whatever at room temperature. At higher temperatures, the elastic and viscous forces in the liquid crystal droplets weaken and we expect an optical field to be more effective in reorienting liquid crystal molecules into a transmitting geometry. This is indeed what was observed as is shown in Fig. 6.

The particular importance of these results lies not in the size of the effect (although it is not small) but rather in the demonstrated optical orientability of a random PDLC. To our knowledge, this was the first such demonstration although we have had informal reports of attempts by researchers at Hughes, University of California at Berkeley[1], and Celanese in similar systems.



Figure 6: Optical field induced transmission.

### 3.3 Nonlinear Materials Parameters in the CW regime

Pure liquid crystal materials were studied extensively in addition to the PDLC systems. Results tabulating CW and pulsed materials characteristics are contained in Appendix A and Sec. 5.1. Here we report the experiments on selected compounds.

We carried out systematic measurements of the nonlinear refractive indices  $n_2$  of pure liquid crystal materials. The method of measurement is the z-scan technique, developed by E. van Stryland et al. at CREOL. This is essentially a measurement of self-focusing by the sample; the nonlinear refractive index of the sample can be readily determined from intensity of the transmitted radiation in the far field. Since liquid crystals are birefringent, we can measure two nonlinear refractive indices (and the nonlinear birefringence).

During the z-scan measurements, the samples are translated along the direction of beam propagation across the focal point of a beam focusing lens. The samples are homogeneously aligned (parallel) monodomain samples of the liquid crystal 5CB, between parallel glass plates. The sample thickness varied from 25  $\mu$ m to 120 $\mu$ m. The Ar<sup>+</sup> beam was chopped by an electromechanical shutter to produce pulses with a width of approximately 10 ms. The far-field transmittance was measured with the laser polarization both parallel and perpendicular to the nematic director. (The nematic director is the direction the molecules point, and hence the direction along which the polarization of the light experiences the greatest linear index of refraction.)

Typical results for the z-scan measurements of transmission intensity versus position of the sample are shown in figures 7 and 8. The figure shows the results of two measurements, one with the polarization parallel to the director (Fig. 8) and one with the polarization perpendicular to the director (Fig. 7). The sample, 5CB, has a very typical structure of a liquid crystal (see structures in Appendix A).

A sophisticated fitting procedure was employed to determine the nonlinear optical parameters of the sample material from the z-scan measurements. Even without such analysis, it can be seen from the above figure that the nonlinear response of the liquid crystal is extremely large. First, observe that the sign of the nonlinear index of refraction is opposite for the two polarization. As the sample is translated the perpendicular polarization intensity first decreases then increases. The opposite is true for the parallel polarization. Secondly, notice that the decrease in intensity reaches a minimum of around 10% of the unaltered intensity. This sample is exhibiting optical power limiting and it is quite a large effect. The effect is similar in other liquid crystals with similar molecular structures.

The quantitative analysis of our results with the Ar<sup>+</sup> laser, at  $\lambda = 514$  nm, with 10ms



Figure 7: (left). Z-scan of 25  $\mu m$  thickness sample of 5CB with polarisation perpendicular to director, CW AR<sup>+</sup> laser at 514 nm.

Figure 8: (right). Z-scan of 25  $\mu m$  thickness sample of 5CB with polarization parallel to director using CW AR<sup>+</sup> laser at 514 nm.

pulses, yielded the following values for the nonlinear index of refraction of 5CB:

- for polarisation parallel to the director  $n_2 \approx -10^{-2}$  esu,
- for polarisation perpendicular to the director  $n_2 \approx 10^{-2}$  esu.

We see then that the nonlinearity is large, but of the opposite sign than is expected from optical field reorientation. In particular, the negative  $n_2$  means the material is self defocusing for polarisation parallel to the director. This is suggestive of large thermal effects which were also investigated and are described in Sec. 3.3.1.

#### **3.3.1** Thermal Behavior in the CW Regime

The negative value of the nonlinear index in the direction of molecular ordering suggests that heating may be the operative mechanism. In such an event, the increase in temperature would decrease the order parameter, and the parallel index of refraction would decrease as well. The opposite would be true for the index of refraction when the polarisation is perpendicular to the direction of orientation.

The physical properties of liquid crystals change dramatically as they are heated toward the isotropic (normal liquid) phase. The above results are for a temperature a few degrees below the melting temperature. To determine the change of the nonlinearity as a function of temperature, the temperature dependence of these quantities was also determined. A divergence of the nonlinear index as the isotropic transition approached is shown in Fig. 9.

The temperature dependence in Fig. 9 is for the nematic liquid crystal 5CB using 10ms Ar<sup>+</sup> laser pulses at  $\lambda = 514$ nm. The nonlinear birefringence diverges as temperature approaches the nematic-isotropic transition temperature. The extremely small nonlinearity above the transition temperature shows that it is the properties of the liquid crystal nematic phase which is the origin of the nonlinearity and not a property inherent in the individual molecules. More accurately, the molecules are not able to contribute to the optical nonlinearity effectively unless they are in the liquid crystal phase. This is compelling evidence for a strong thermal component in the nonlinear response in the CW regime. Nonetheless, there is also clear evidence for optical reorientation in the PDLC results of Sec 3.2. (See Sec. 7.2 for a related theoretical discussion.)



Figure 9: The temperature dependence of  $n_{2||}$  and  $n_{2\perp}$ 

### 4 Nanosecond Nd YAG Nonlinear Optical Response

A systematic study of nonlinear parameters of a variety of liquid crystals was carried out using our Q-switched Nd:YAG laser, with nanosecond pulses. Typical results for 5CB for polarisations parallel and perpendicular to the director are shown in Figs. 10 and 11. The effect for the parallel polarisation is large, for the perpendicular polarisation is quite small. The third-order hyperpolarisability in the nanosecond regime is  $\chi^{(3)} \approx 10^{-9}$  esu, some two orders of magnitude greater than that of CS<sub>2</sub>. Results for 8CB, which exhibits a smectic phase, are considerably greater. Theoretical work provided models for the mechanisms for these effects and is discussed in Sec. 7. Additional work on measurements of other liquid crystalline materials, and on molecular structure/physical property relationships is tabulated in Appendix A and in Sec. 5.1 where we discuss the mechanisms involved in the nanosecond nonlinearities.

The measurements on the 5CB were used to determine the nonlinear index of refraction and nonlinear absorption coefficient at  $\lambda = 532$ nm. We obtained the values:

- $n_2 = -54 \times 10^{-11}$  esu for polarization parallel to director.
- $n_2 = +8.3 \times 10^{-11}$  esu for polarization perpendicular to director.
- $n_2 = -24 \times 10^{-11}$  esu for the isotropic phase.

The nonlinear absorption coefficient  $\beta$  has also been measured with the results:

- $\beta = 265 \text{ cm/GW}$  for polarization parallel to director.
- $\beta = 36 \text{ cm/GW}$  for polarization perpendicular to director.
- $\beta = 114 \text{ cm/GW}$  for for the isotropic phase.

The key result is that  $n_2$  for 5CB in the nematic phase in the nanosecond regime for the wavelength  $\lambda = 532nm$  is nearly two orders of magnitude greater than CS<sub>2</sub>. We have verified the accuracy of our measurements by measuring  $n_2$  for CS<sub>2</sub>, and have obtained values in agreement with those in the literature.

We have also attempted to measure the nonlinear response at the fundamental wavelength  $\lambda = 1.06 \mu m$  of the Q-switched Nd:YAG laser. Our experimental results for 5CB show very weak nonlinearities at this wavelength, up to the damage threshold of the sample cell (not the liquid crystal). (For a discussion of damage, see Sec. 6.) The nonlinear



Figure 10: (left). Z-scan of 120  $\mu m$  thickness sample of 5CB with polarisation parallel to director using 8ns pulses at 532 nm.

Figure 11: (right). Z-scan of 120  $\mu m$  thickness sample of 5CB with polarisation perpendicular to director using 8ns pulses at 532 nm.

contribution to the transmittance could not be effectively separated from noise because of its small magnitude.

As in the CW case, we see then that the nonlinearity is large, but of the opposite sign than is expected from optical field reorientation. In particular, the negative  $n_2$ means the material is self defocusing for polarization parallel to the director. In the CW measurements, we interpreted the negative value of  $n_2$  for parallel polarisations to be due to heating. In the nanosecond regime this would be a very peculiar result because conventional wisdom would suggest that thermal effects are too slow to be operative in the nanosecond regime. The temporal characteristics of the nonlinear response were therefore experimentally investigated and are reported in Sec. 4.1. (The possible role of thermal effects were also investigated theoretically and are discussed in Sec. 7.2.)

### 4.1 Time Dependence of Nonlinear Response: Two-Pulse Measurements

In order to identify the dominant mechanism responsible for the observed large nonlinearities in nanosecond regime, it is useful to have an estimate of the characteristic time of the contributing process. To estimate this time, we have devised a time resolved double pulse Z-scan scheme. The experiment setup is shown in Fig. 12.







Figure 13: Transmitted pulses when the sample was placed far from the focal point

In this experiment, a portion of the beam from the laser is first delayed and then recombined with the original beam, resulting in two pulses of nearly identical amplitude separated in time. By performing Z-scan measurements using these two pulses, it is possible to determine if the first pulse affects the response to the second. If it does, then the decay time of the process can not be less than the temporal separation of the pulses. For this scheme to work, it is essential that at the sample the two beams be parallel and that both pulses pass through the same region of the sample, a nontrivial task.

The time delay between the two pulses can be varied by changing the length of the delay line. The energy of each pulse can be adjusted independently by changing the angles between the half wave plate and the Glan prisms. In our experiment, the two pulses had nearly the same energy and a time delay down to 11ns. The incident and transmitted intensities were recorded on the oscilloscope. The sample was 5CB at 24 degrees C. The incident polarization of both pulses was parallel to the director. Figs. 13 and 14 show the oscilloscope record when a small aperture was placed in front of the photodetector PD1. In this geometry, a nonlinear response removes energy from the beam.

Fig. 13 shows the transmitted pulses when the sample was placed far from the focal point. In this geometry, the intensity in the sample is low and hence no nonlinear response is expected. As expected, Fig. 13 shows that the two transmitted pulses have almost the same height. This confirms that the intensity is low and nonlinear effects are negligible. However, when the sample is moved close to the focal point, at a particular sample position, the first pulse is suppressed due to nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refraction, while the second one is increased rather than decreased. Such an example is shown in Fig. 14.



Figure 14: Transmitted pulses when the sample was placed near the focal point

The increase in the amplitude of the second transmitted pulse is clearly due to the effect of the first pulse, since when the first pulse is blocked, the second pulse decreases also. This behavior implies that, regarding nonlinear refraction, the second pulse "sees" the effect of the first pulse. However, if the total transmittance is measured without an aperture in front of the detector, i.e. all transmitted light is detected, the two transmitted pulses have the same response regardless of the sample position relative to the focal point. This implies that, regarding nonlinear absorption, the second pulse does not see the effect of the first.

These observations raised significant questions about the role of orientational order in nonlinear response. If the first pulse changed the orientational character of medium, and the nonlinear absorption were anisotropic, then the absorption should change for the second pulse as well. One of the ways to change orientational order in liquid crystals is to change the temperature, since they become more ordered at low temperature. Experiments on the temperature dependence of nanosecond nonlinearities were accordingly performed and are described in Sec. 4.2.

### 4.2 Temperature Dependence of Nanosecond Nonlinear Response

We have also carried out measurements of the temperature dependence of the nonlinear response of 5CB on the nanosecond scale at 532nm wavelength. We found, as in millisec-

ond case, that  $n_{2||}$  and  $n_{2\perp}$  in the nematic phase have opposite signs, and that there is an abrupt change in these values across the nematic-isotropic transition. However, unlike in the millisecond case, the values of  $n_{2||}$  and  $n_{2\perp}$  do not change appreciably with temperature in the nematic phase, and remain nearly constant up to the nematic-isotropic transition temperature.

Figs. 15 and 16 show the temperature dependence of the parallel component of  $n_2$  and  $\beta$ . We note, as shown in Fig. 15, that  $n_{2||}$  is constant to within 5% from 0 to 10 degrees C below the transition; the transition was approached to within less than 400mK. Similar behavior holds for  $\beta_{||}$  in Fig. 16. However, there is an abrupt jump at the transition temperature both for  $n_{2||}$  and  $\beta_{||}$ .



Figure 15: Temperature dependence of the parallel component of  $n_2$ .



Figure 16: Temperature dependence of the parallel component of  $\beta$ 

#### 4.3 Higher Order Nonlinearities

We have also measured the intensity dependence of the nonlinear absorption coefficient  $\beta_{\parallel}$ and refractive index  $n_{2\parallel}$  for 5CB at 532nm using ns pulses. The sample has a thickness of  $25\mu m$  and the sample temperature is 24 degrees C. In this set of measurements, for each incident energy, we performed a Z-scan measurement and obtained the nonlinear refraction and absorption coefficients. In this way,  $n_2$  and  $\beta$  were determined as function of incident intensity. Fig. 18 shows the result for the geometry where the incident polarisation is parallel to the director. The horizontal axis represents on-axis laser intensity  $I_0$ , defined as  $I_0 = 2P/(\pi \omega_0^2)$ , where P is the power and  $\omega_0$  is the beam waist.

As can be seen in Fig. 17, the nonlinear refractive index  $n_{2||}$  remains essentially constant within our experimental error, as expected for a third-order process. Interestingly, however, the effective nonlinear absorption increases linearly with the intensity. This has implications for the mechanisms operating to produce the nonlinearity. We discuss these mechanisms further in Secs. 5.1 and 7.3, but we note that the increase in nonlinear absorption or refractive index with intensity serves to enhance the OPL behavior.



Figure 17: Intensity dependence of the nonlinear refractive index  $n_{2||}$  for 5CB at 532nm using 7 ns pulses



Figure 18: Intensity dependence of the nonlinear absorption coefficient  $\beta_{\parallel}$  for 5CB at 532nm using 7 ns pulses

#### 4.4 Photoacoustic Measurements

We also attempted photoacoustic measurements where an attempt was made to detect an acoustic wave generated by a nonlinear pulse under conditions of strong nonlinear absorption. We did not have an unambiguous answer to the question of where the energy went which was removed from the beam during OPL circumstances, thus we sought to investigate sound generation as a process for dissipation of the absorbed energy. A sensitive accelerometer, consisting of a piezoelectric element, was attached to one glass plate of a 120  $\mu$ m thick 5CB sample. The sample was then exposed to 532nm pulses. The incident polarization was parallel to the director and the pulse energy was 64  $\mu$ J. With the sample positioned near the focal point of the lens, the transmittance was about 0.5. At this intensity, a signal was detected by the accelerometer, indicating that acoustic excitations play do play some role in the dissipation process. Unfortunately, during the duration of this effort, we were unable to refine these measurements to obtain a quantitative measure of the amount of energy dissipated.



Figure 19: Optical power limiting behavior of 25 µm sample of 5CB.

#### 4.5 Nanosecond Optical Power Limiting

Optical power limiting behavior in these materials on the nanosecond time regime has also been observed. In Fig. 19 we show the OPL response of a 25  $\mu m$  thick sample of nematic 5CB (homogeneous alignment) to 8ns pulses at 532nm.

Notice that the shape of the curve in Fig. 19 shows a nearly ideal OPL behavior. The energy threshold here is  $\approx 1 \text{mJ}$  with a 500 $\mu$ m spot size. This threshold is greatly reduced in geometries appropriate to devices used in the field. (See Sec. 4.5.1.) With a faster lens to give a 10 $\mu$ m spot size, this threshold would be reduced to 0.4 $\mu$ J. We produce this particular plot here because believe this was the first demonstration among any of the contractors of effective OPL by nematic liquid crystals in the nanosecond regime.

#### 4.5.1 ARDEO DVO Test Bed

Under this contract we provided two "best samples" for evaluation with the ARDEO DVO test bed. These samples were of 8CB and differed in thickness and "doping", with

dye (anthraquinone dye  $d_{27}$  from BDH is itself a liquid crystal). Sample 1 is 240 mm thick and has a dye concentration of 0.05%. Sample 2 is 120 mm thick with dye concentration 0.02%. These are very thick samples for optimum effect of the nonlinear response. The nominal transmission of our "best sample" was 80%, in keeping with the transmission standards required.

Prior to delivery, we replicated the required optics and performed our own measurements of OPL. These samples were also characterized for nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refraction.

Our measurements were performed with a "top hat" beam profile as specified for use in the test bed. Fig. 20 shows the beam profile. It is "dirty" as required, showing significant spikes across the profile. This is a characteristic expected under field conditions.



Figure 20: Beam profile used in measuring samples provided for test bed



Figure 21: Z-scan to determine nonlinear refractive index using top hat beam

Samples were characterized using the Z-scan technique for nonlinear index and nonlinear absorption as shown in Figs. 21 and 22 respectively.

Doped samples of 8CB give the largest nonlinear index of refraction and the largest nonlinear index of refraction of any materials we have tested. As stated above, 80% transmission was maintained with a doping of less than 0.05% by weight. The values



Figure 22: Z-scan to determine nonlinear absorption using top hat beam

 $n_{2||} = -152 \times 10^{-11}$ esu and  $n_{2\perp} = +10.5 \times 10^{-11}$ esu were obtained for polarisations parallel and perpendicular to the director. In the isotropic phase, the nonlinear index,  $n_{2i} = -48 \times 10^{-11}$ esu was obtained. Compared to the pure material, the doping increased the largest nonlinearity by a factor of six.

Large values of the nonlinear absorption were also obtained. The values  $\beta_{\parallel} = 380$  cm/GW and  $\beta_{\perp} = 30$  cm/GW were obtained for polarisations parallel and perpendicular to the director. In the isotropic phase, the nonlinear absorption value,  $\beta_i = 193$  cm/GW was obtained. Compared to the pure material, the doping increased the largest nonlinearity by a factor of six.

We measured the OPL characteristics of the two samples under simulated test bed conditions. Both performed well. Figs. 23 and 24 show the power limiting curves for these samples.

Increasing the thickness of the sample and increasing the amount of dye decreased the transmission to 80% of the undyed level. A relatively small improvement is accordingly observed in the power limiting characteristics of sample 2. Notice that the horizontal axis is much enlarged over the vertical so that the turn over of the transmission curve is



Figure 23: Optical Power Limiting curve for Sample 1



Figure 24: Optical Power Limiting curve for Sample 2

magnified. From this curve one sees an onset of power limiting at approximately 3  $\mu$ J and the maximum transmission is accordingly approximately 3  $\mu$ J. This is almost ideal OPL behavior. It further illustrates the extent to which improvements have progressed towards operational devices. When the project started, very few materials looked like they would within an order of magnitude of this degree of performance.

Damage in these samples occurred at 40  $\mu$ J and was caused by the polyimid alignment layer.

# 5 Picosecond Nonlinear Optical Response

The third time scale investigated for optical nonlinearities in liquid crystals was the picosecond regime. Using the Nd YAG with a 33 picosecond pulse, s-scan measurements were carried out to determine the nonlinear index of refraction and nonlinear absorption of liquid crystal materials. Tabulated results covering all three time scales are contained in Appendix A. Here we report on one compound, 5CB, which was studied most extensively. We were able to obtain very good data in the picesecond regime. We attach a s-scan produced at the CREOL facility. This is a small aperture scan and shows a much smaller variation in intensity (4%) than the nanosecond scans (40%). Still, as can be seen, the scatter in the data is very small and hence we are confident in our measured values of nonlinear index.

1





٩.

#### 5.1 Mechanism Analysis

In this section, we bring together the results of our measurements on 8 different liquid crystals and discuss the conclusions we have reached about mechanisms. Five of these materials are commercially available; however, OPL-7-1, OPL-10-1 and OPL-10-2, were synthesised by the group of L.C. Chien at the Liquid Crystal Institute at Kent State University. In addition to pure liquid crystals, a dyed sample (anthraquinone dye  $d_{27}$  from BDH) of 8CB was also studied. The experimental results for these materials is provided in Appendix A, but we extract those relevant to the current discussion and present them here also.

The molecular structures are also shown along with the wavelength,  $\lambda$ , at which the measurements were carried out,  $\delta$  the laser pulse width, and T the sample of temperature. The subscripts  $\parallel$  and  $\perp$  indicate polarisation parallel and perpendicular to the director, and i denotes the isotropic phase. The uncertainty in the figures is approximately 10 %. Also, in Tables 1, 2 and 3 the previous results on 5CB, 8CB, E7 are included for the purpose of comparison.

Of all the pure materials studied on the nanosecond time scale, 5CB shows the largest nonlinearities. To interpret the nanosecond measurements, it is useful to briefly summarise the results of millisecond measurements given in Table 2.

#### 5.1.1 Millisecond Mechanisms

In our geometry, where reorientation is not expected to take place, the nonlinearity on the millisecond time scale originates from laser heating due to linear absorption. The resulting temperature increase causes a decrease in the degree of orientational order and in the density, with the result that, in most materials, the extraordinary index decreases while the ordinary index increases. This gives rise to  $n_{2||} < 0$  and  $n_{2\perp} > 0$ , as observed in the case of 5CB. Furthermore,  $-n_{2||}$ ,  $n_{2\perp}$  and the nonlinear birefringence,  $n_{2\perp} - n_{2||}$  all increase dramatically as the nematic-isotropic temperature is approached from below. At the intensities used in these measurements, no nonlinear absorption is observed. The signs of the two nonlinear refractive indices measured for 5CB and ZLI-2303 are in accordance with the above trend. However, for ZLI-1538 and T15 both nonlinear refractive indices are negative. ZLI-1538 is the only material studied whose core consists of cyclohexane rather than bensene rings, and hence is without conjugation. Due to the lack of conjugation, the linear polarisability and the refractive indices are small, and hence order parameter changes are not effective in changing the index of refraction. Thus, the effect of thermal expansion or other smaller nonlinearity may be dominant. T15 on the other hand has

Material	D <sub>2</sub> (esu)	¢(cm/GW)	T(°C)
5CB -cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl	∦: -54×10 <sup>-11</sup>	<b>1: 265</b>	24
-cyano-e-n-ponsytosphenyt	$\perp : +8.3 \times 10^{-11}$	µ. 200 ⊥:36	24
	$i: -24 \times 10^{-11}$	i: 114	40
8CB -cyano-4'-n-octylbiphenyl	$\ : -26 \times 10^{-13}$	∦: <b>246</b>	22
	⊥: +3.7×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: <b>20</b>	24
d <sub>27</sub> doped(<0.2%) 8CB	$\ : -152 \times 10^{-11}$	: 380	22
	$\perp$ : +10.5×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: <b>30</b>	22
	i: -48×10 <sup>-11</sup>	i: 193	40
OPL – 7 – 1 -(1-octynyl)-4'-cyanobiphenyl	$\ : -27 \times 10^{-11}$	<b>  : 112</b>	37
	$1: +7.0 \times 10^{-11}$	ų. 112 ⊥: 19	37
	$i: -5.5 \times 10^{-11}$	i: 33	<u>    60     </u>
OPL – 10 – 1 -4'-dipentylazoxybenzene	∦: -9.9×10 <sup>-11</sup>	<b>∦: 55</b>	40
	$\perp$ : +4.5×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥:3.7	40
	$i: -2.4 \times 10^{-11}$	i: 11	80
OPL – 10 – 2 I-4´-dihexylazoxybenzene	$\ : -15 \times 10^{-11}$	<b>  : 38</b>	50
	$\perp$ : +2.0×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: <b>4.2</b>	50
	$i: +5.0 \times 10^{-11}$	i: 21	66



Table I (continued)

Material		ß(cm/GW)	T("C)
T15 4-cyano-4"-n-alkyl-p-terphenyl	$1: -52 \times 10^{-11}$	<b>I</b> : 270	180
	$\perp$ : +21×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: 18	180
E7	∦: -38×10 <sup>-31</sup>	<b>  : 284</b>	24
	$1: +3.3 \times 10^{-11}$	⊥: <b>40</b>	24
CB15	i: +7.4×10 <sup>-11</sup>	i: 38	24
H <sub>3</sub> C <sub>2</sub> HCH <sub>2</sub> CCN CH <sub>3</sub>			
ZLI – 1538 Cyclohexylcyclohexane	∥: ~0	∦: ~0 '	70
$\frown$	⊥:~0	⊥: ~0	70
H <sub>9</sub> C <sub>4</sub> -CN	i: ~0	i: ~0	90
ZLI – 2303 Phenylpyrimidine	∥: -20×10 <sup>-11</sup>	<b>  : 67</b>	45
	$\perp$ : +3.0×10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: 8.2	45
	$i: -3.8 \times 10^{-11}$	i: 19	85

Table 1: Continued. Measurements of nanosecond nonlinearities at 532 nm
Material	n <sub>2</sub> (esu)	¢(cm/GW)	T(°C)	
5CB 4-cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl	∥: −10×10 <sup>-4</sup>	<b>#:</b> 0	24	
	$\perp$ : +2.0×10 <sup>-4</sup>	⊥:0	24	
H <sub>11</sub> C <sub>5</sub> -()-CN	$i: -2.0 \times 10^{-4}$	i: 0	40	
T15 -cyano-4"-n-alkyl-p-terphenyl	∦: -0.68×10 <sup>-4</sup>	N: 0	180	
	$\perp$ : -0.092×10 <sup>-4</sup>	⊥: 0	180	
CB15	$i: -0.25 \times 10^{-4}$	i: 0	22	
H <sub>5</sub> C <sub>2</sub> H <sub>C</sub> H <sub>2</sub> CCN CH <sub>3</sub>				
ZLI – 1538 Cyclohexylcyclohexane	: -0.43×10 <sup>-4</sup>	<b>  : 0</b>	70	
HaCCN	$\perp$ : -0.13×10 <sup>-4</sup>	1:0	70	
	$i: -0.35 \times 10^{-4}$	i: 0	97	
ZLI – 2303 Phenylpyrimidine	: -0.97×10 <sup>-4</sup>	H: O	45	
H <sub>13</sub> C <sub>6</sub> -() - OC <sub>6</sub> H <sub>13</sub>	$\perp$ : +0.082×10 <sup>-4</sup>	<b>⊥:</b> 0	45	
	$i: -0.3 \times 10^{-4}$	i: 0	85	

Table 2: Summary of measurements of nonlinearities at 514 nm, 10 ms pulse

Material	D <sub>2</sub> (esu)	β(cm/GW)	T("C)
5CB 4-cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl	$  : +1.04 \times 10^{-11}$	<b>  : 2.26</b>	24
	$\perp$ : +0.69 × 10 <sup>-11</sup>	⊥: 0.78	24

Table 3: Summary of measurements of picosecond nonlinearities at 532 nm

three bensene rings instead of two, and thus the reason why both nonlinear indices are negative is not clear. The observed nonlinearities seem to be relatively insensitive to structural changes other than the presence of bensene rings. For example, the addition of a chiral branched alkyl chain in CB15 does not change the nonlinear index in the isotropic phase appreciably.

### 5.1.2 Nanosecond Mechanisms

Next, we consider possible mechanisms responsible for the nonlinearities on the nanosecond time scale. Strong nonlinear refraction, nonlinear birefringence and nonlinear absorption is observed in these materials. By noting that the temperature dependence of the nonlinear indices on the nanosecond time scale is fundamentally different from that on the millisecond scale, we conclude that the dominant mechanism is not laser heating due to linear absorption. This is further substantiated by the observations that  $n_i$  for CB15 and  $n_{\perp}$  for T15 change sign as the pulse width is reduced from ms to ns.

Although many other mechanisms, such as direct optical field induced orientational effects, electrostrictive effects, electrostrictive effects combined with shear alignment, may contribute to the observed nonlinearities, order of magnitude calculations based on simple theoretical models indicate that they can not be the primary cause. The intensity dependent measurements on 5CB indicate that  $n_2$  is independent of intensity, and therefore it is a third order process. Analysis of the measured peak and valley positions on the Z-scan curves are consistent with this. Two-pulse measurements indicate that the mechanism is slow, that is, the response time can not be less than about 5ns. One possibility is that the nonlinear refraction originates from an excited state associated with the linear one-photon absorption. On the other hand, for 5CB, intensity dependence measurements show that the nonlinear absorption coefficient,  $\beta$ , is nearly proportional to the intensity. This is a signature of the 5th-order process; two pulse measurements furthermore show that the associated response time is less than about 5ns. It appears likely therefore, that at least in the case of 5CB, two different processes are operating simultaneously, a slow third-order process which contributes primarily to the nonlinear refraction, and a faster 5th-order process which contributes primarily to the nonlinear absorption.

The nonlinear behavior is linked to the presence of the benzene rings in the molecules. For example, for ZLI-1538 no observable nonlinearities (either nonlinear refraction or absorption) have been detected; this material does not have a benzene ring. Conversely, the addition of the anthraquinone dye  $d_{27}$  to 8CB significantly enhances the observed nonlinearity, without changing its character (i.e. signs of  $n_2$  are unchanged from that of the pure material; both nonlinear refraction and nonlinear absorption increase).

Several other features of molecular structure of our selection of liquid crystals did not play an important role in determining the size of the nonlinearity. As can be seen in Table 1, the addition of the acetylene group (OPL-7-1) does not significantly contribute to the nonlinearity. Similarly, varying the linkage by adding small conjugated structures (azoxy group) also has little effect on the nanosecond response.

Our key findings on nanosecond time scale experiment are the following: the nonlinear refraction in a number of liquid crystals in anomalously large, the nonlinear refraction is accompanied by large nonlinear absorption, and the magnitude of the nonlinearity is closely linked to the number of benzene rings in the molecules, and appears insensitive to the presence of other conjugated units. Our results indicate that in 5CB a slow thirdorder process is responsible for the nonlinear refraction, while a faster fifth-order process is responsible for the nonlinear absorption.

### 5.1.3 Picosecond Mechanisms

If the measured  $\beta$  was due to three photon absorption, then picosecond measurements should show very large values of  $\beta$ , since the intensities are more than one order of magnitude higher. However,  $\beta$  measured with 33ps is smaller; values are given in Table 3. It is likely therefore that the response time of the absorption process is long compared to picoseconds (but short compared to 10ns) and this accounts for the decrease of  $\beta$  seen in the picosecond measurements. Such a process could be excited state absorption from a two-photon excited state. Since the nonlinear refraction which dominates on the nanosecond time scale is slow, it will be attenuated by more than two orders of magnitude in the picosecond measurements. The picosecond  $n_2$  values thus originate from another mechanism, such as nonresonant electronic hyperpolarizability. The result that both  $n_2$ and  $\beta$  are very small at  $\lambda = 1.06 \mu m$  is not consistent with this model. The contribution of the excited state at this wavelength to the molecular polarizability could be much smaller than that at 532 nm, and the multiphoton absorption cross-section is certain to be very different.

## 5.1.4 Overall Mechanism Discussion

There are a variety of other possible origins to nonlinear response in liquid crystals in the nanosecond regime. We have considered above those most likely to be large and those which are clearly evident from the experimental measurements. Still, we are convinced that other nonlinearities are present and their understanding and quantification are necessary to actually predict theoretically the nonlinear behavior over a wide range of time scales, wavelengths and device geometries.

In particular, in the nanosecond regime, it is possible that electrostriction, short-axis reorientation, photostimulated conformational changes and complex intramolecular energy transfers play a role, but more study is needed to understand this behavior. It seems to be true that while the nanosecond OPL properties of several liquid crystals are large and operative over many wavelengths on the nanosecond regime, this cannot be attributed to a single third order nonlinear process and we do not understand the factors that make the materials work well.

Even in the millisecond regime where the mechanisms involving thermally induced disorder and optical field reorientation seem to be relatively clear, specifics for each molecule are however not quantified.

Only the picosecond regime seems to be simple to understand, but it remains difficult to predict for any given molecule. We feel secure that the picosecond nonlinearities are almost entirely electronic but, while we have a rule of thumb ability to predict, there remains an inability to predict accurately and there remains a number of molecules which have not been measured.

# **6** Damage Studies

In both the CW and nanosecond OPL studies, damage to the samples was observed at high intensity. Studies were undertaken to identify the damage thresholds and mechanisms.

# 6.1 CW Damage Studies

The damage threshold studies were motivated by the idea that there may be some focusing of the laser beam by the liquid crystal droplets causing a damage threshold in the PDLC to be lower than that inherent for either the polymer host or liquid crystal materials separately. Controlled experiments were thus performed on the three types of sample, each 10  $\mu m$  thick, sandwiched between ITO coated glass plates.

The sample types were:

- Type I PDLC (Polymer with 33% liquid crystal by weight)
- Type II Pure Polymer (Epon plus Capcure in equal parts)
- Type III Pure liquid crystal (E7, commercial mixture)

The following thresholds were observed:

- Type I:  $26 \pm 1 \text{kW/cm}^2$  (10ms pulse, 95  $\mu m$  beam diameter)
- Type I:  $18 \pm 1 \text{kW/cm}^2$  (20ms pulse, 95  $\mu m$  beam diameter)
- Type II:  $32\pm 1$ kW/cm<sup>2</sup> (10ms pulse,  $95\mu m$  beam diameter)
- Type III: >  $40 \text{kW/cm}^2$  (10ms pulse, 95  $\mu$ m beam diameter)

It is clear that the liquid crystal material is not the damaged material, but the fact that PDLC damages at a lower threshold than the polymer suggests that some mechanism such as focusing is operational. The reduction in threshold with the addition of the liquid crystal is a small effect, 20%, but the mechanism is not completely understood. The criterion applied to determine damage was discoloration (brown). Both PDLC and pure polymer samples showed the same type of damage. Following an informal report on results of measurements by David Pepper at Hughes, we investigated the role played by the ITO coating. Similar samples (thickness  $20\mu m$ ) of the three types were studied between uncoated glass. The results were:

- Type I: > 41kW/cm<sup>2</sup> (10ms pulse, 95µm beam diameter)
- Type II: >  $41 \text{kW/cm}^2$  (10ms pulse,  $95 \mu m$  beam diameter)
- Type III: > 41kW/cm<sup>2</sup> (10ms pulse, 95  $\mu$ m beam diameter)

The 6% optical absorption by the ITO is apparently large enough to contribute the primary effect in damaging the polymer material. This absorption is essentially unnoticeable in normal electro-optic applications involving liquid crystals.

These experiments show that the ITO is the vehicle whereby damage is inflicted, but the difference between PDLC threshold and polymer threshold remains unexplained, but is likely due to the difference in heat diffusion away from the surface.

# 6.2 Nanosecond Laser Damage

We have studied laser damage in homeotropicly (parallel) aligned samples of 5CB. We found that the cells are damaged by nanosecond laser pulses at relatively low fluence ( $\approx 1 \text{ J/cm}^2$ ) due to self-defocusing of the beam by the liquid crystal sample. The damage is produced on the interior surface of the glass; there is no apparent damage to the liquid crystal. This effect may be utilized as a sacrificial optical fuse.

With the materials deliver for the ARDEO DVO test bed, we found that damage in these samples occurred at 40  $\mu$ J and was caused by the polyimid alignment layer.

We can not confirm our final evaluation of the damage mechanisms, but we have several thoughts. It appears that in the nanosecond regime, the damage condition is simply that they intensity at the interface of the sample cell must reach the damage threshold of the material of the surface. In the case when there is an alignment layer such as polyimid, the polyimid is damaged. If the interface is simply a liquid crystal/glass interface, then the glass is damaged. We have no independent determination of the damage threshold of polyimid, but for glass, it appears that the damage intensity is simply the usual damage level of a glass surface and has nothing to do with the liquid crystal. The only effect of the liquid crystal seems to be that the focal point or location of the beam waist is modified as a function of intensity due to the presence of the liquid crystal. If the beam waist is defocused from the center of the sample to the surface, then the surface damage resuts sooner than it does in a thicker sample or a sample without liquid crystal. This can obviously be incorporated in the design of a device by adjusting the device geometry (thickness) and choosing high threshold materials for the sample holder.

# 7 Theory and Modeling

The modeling and theory effort under this project undertook to provide predictive support for materials selection and theoretical modeling to explain the mechanisms involved in the nonlinear response of liquid crystals materials. Three separate areas of activities were involved, electronic structure modeling, optical fields induced order modeling, and nonlinear optical propagation modeling.

# 7.1 Electronic Structure Modeling

While there is no set of rules which specify which molecules will actually exhibit liquid crystalline phases, there are strong chemical trends which are well known and extensively studied. Molecular polarizability is an essential quality of most liquid crystals. All but a few liquid crystalline molecules have an aromatic core usually composed of one or more benzene rings. In addition, it is well known that the liquid crystalline properties are strongly influenced by substituent groups attached to this core.

Molecular polarizability strongly correlates with electronic nonlinear optical properties of organics. That is why one should expect liquid crystals to exhibit strong nonlinear optical properties. Given the variety of liquid crystals, one should also expect a variety, and some of them large, nonlinear optical characteristics. These qualitative considerations are reasons to study nonlinear optical properties of liquid crystals, but they do not provide an explanation of those properties. Ultimately, as we have discovered, there are properties of the liquid crystal phases which affect the nonlinear properties and there are a number of mechanisms for optical nonlinearities that interact in a complex manner.

While molecular polarisability correlates with nonlinear properties, it is not the origin of the nonlinearity. It is the electronic hyperpolarizability that is the origin of molecular electronic nonlinearities. This requires a quantum mechanical theory of molecular electronic structure. As our first theoretical effort was to investigate electronic nonlinearities, we adapted a fairly direct method of electronic structure calculation to use to determine trends in and origins of electronic nonlinearities in liquid crystals. The theoretical approach was to isolate the electronic structure of the aromatic core of the liquid crystal molecule, since past experience has shown us that this molecular segment contribute dominantly to the linear and nonlinear molecular polarisability. We employed the Hückel and PPP models to describe the electronic structure of the core. This models includes only the so-called pi electrons, i.e. those involves in the conjugation of double and triple bonds in the molecule. Substituent groups and heteroatoms are treated as perturbation of the basic Hamiltonian.

Additional background on the specifics of the quantum mechanical calculation for this portion of the theoretical effort can be found in the Quarterly Scientific and Technical Reports. Also in the Report are extensive listings of the many molecules calculated and discussions of trends found. Here, we will summarize a few aspects that were used in guiding materials selection and synthesis.

## 7.1.1 Small Molecule Comparisons

We will first discuss our efforts at verification of the electronic structure work. We did this by comparing the results of calculations of the two different Hamiltonians. The Hückel Hamiltonian is quite simple and amenable to calculation, even for large molecules. Its simplicity makes it suspect however. The PPP Hamiltonian is more complex and includes electron-electron interactions. It is computationally difficult because the cost of a calculation increases as the factorial of the number of electrons. We reasoned that if the complicated Hamiltonian predict the same trends in nonlinear properties as does the simple Hamiltonian, then we could rely on the predictions of the Hückel Hamiltonian in developing materials selection criteria.

The largest molecules where we could use both Hamiltonians were substituted benzene molecules and straight chain alkenes. Fig. 26 shows the results of a series of calculations of the molecular hyperpolarizability of substituted benzenes. Included are both sets of theoretical results and the experimental results taken from the literature.

The agreement in Fig. 26 is quite gratifying. Not only do the two theoretical predictions have the same trend as each other and the experimental results, the quantitative agreement is reasonably good among all three. The extend to which there is disagreement can be understood semiquantitatively in terms if the hyperpolarizability of the S electrons and sigma bonds that are not included in the theories. Such a discussion has been published[20], but since we are interested in trends and large changes in hyperpolarizability, we will not include that discussion here. These considerations were discussed extensively in the Quarterly Scientific and Technical Reports.



# Helogen substitution



# 7.1.2 Large Molecule Calculations

We calculated the linear (first order) polarisabilities and the second and third order electronic hyperpolarizabilities for a number of liquid crystal molecules. Calculations were performed for a good many small molecules as well, as part of the verification process.

Fig. 27 shows the chemical structure of the aromatic cores for a number of liquid crystal molecules that we considered. We provide this as a guide for the tables which follow.

Ł



biphenyl

stilbene

azobenzene

diphenylacetylene

cyanobiphenyl

terphenyl

azoxybenzene

1,4 diphenyi-1,3 butadiene

)  $-C \equiv C - C \equiv C - (O)$  1,4 diphenyl-1,3 butadiyne · ·

Figure 27: Structure and names of molecules.used in tables

Molecule	*	<sup>6</sup> 37	e ave
biphenyl	3.5098	2.3707	1.9601
stilbene	5.6223	2.9519	2.8581
azobenzene	5.5200	2.9767	2.8322
diphenylacetylene	7.2849	2.3804	3.2220
cyanobiphenyl	8.8123	2.3609	3.7245
terphenyl	6.3734	3.5560	3.3097
azoxybenzene	6.5519	3.9954	3.5160
diphenyl-butadiene	8.5798	4.3319	4.2672
diphenyl-butediyne	12.985	2.3812	5.1221

#### Table 4: Molecular linear polarisabilities

As indicated in the introductory discussion, linear polarisability is expected to follow nonlinear properties for several reasons. The nonlinear properties in the picosecond regime are expected to be electronic and largely caused by the hyperpolarisability of the aromatic core. As we will see, the size of the core is a major factor in both the linear and hyper polarisabilities, hence the correlations. We refer here to nonresonant nonlinearities. The presence of fortuitously located excited states can cause enormous nonlinearities over a very narrow wavelength range. Our charge was to seek materials suitable for "frequency agile" lasers, thus resonant phenomena were not emphasized. The polarisabilities reported here are static, hence we believe more appropriate for predicting trends in materials over a wide wavelength regime.

Table 4 shows the linear polarisabilities calculated for the molecules under discussion. It is followed by Table 5 showing the third order hyperpolarisabilities calculated.

The table on molecular linear polarisabilities gives the values of the nonzero components of the molecular polarisability tensor  $\alpha$ . These values are due only to the conjugated (aromatic) portion of the molecule. The long-axis polarisabilities track with the nematic polarisation in the direction of the molecules and the short axis polarisability tracks with the perpendicular direction in the molecule. We will ignore mixing of long axis polarisation with short axis polarisation in the nematic phase caused by thermal averaging, but in the isotropic phase this averaging is complete and it is the average that tracks with the



Table 5: Molecular hyperpolarisabilities

isotropic phase polarisability (i.e. index of refraction).

The Table on molecular hyperpolarisabilities gives the values of the nonsero components of the molecular hyperpolarisability tensor  $\gamma$ . The hyperpolarisability is a more complex entity than the linear polarisability since it is a rank four tensor (rather than rank two). These values are also due only to the conjugated (aromatic) portion of the molecule. The long-axis hyperpolarisabilities track with the nematic hyperpolarisation in the direction of the molecules and the short axis hyperpolarisability tracks with the perpendicular direction in the molecule. We will ignore mixing of long axis hyperpolarisation with short axis polarisation in the nematic phase caused by thermal averaging, but in the isotropic phase this averaging is again needed but is more complex that the linear case. The entry for the average has been calculated and it tracks with the isotropic phase hyperpolarisability (i.e. nonlinear index of refraction).

## 7.1.3 Discussion of Electronic Nonlinearities

One can see the origin of our selection rules in the tabulated results. The experiments in the millisecond regime (CW) will be most influenced by the linear polarisability. This is because the induced dipole is directly proportional to the optical torque, and that portion of the dipole which is effective in optical reorientation is directly proportional to the anisotropy of the linear polarisability tensor,  $\Delta \alpha$ . The net effective nonlinear index resulting from optical reorientation should then track with the anisotropy.

Simply by looking at the molecules, it can be seen that the anisotropy in polarisability tracks with the anisotropy in the shape of the molecular core. This rule of thumb is easily implemented as a synthesis guide. This particular rule has advantages and disadvantages. On the positive side, the tendency of a molecule to form a liquid crystal is well known to increase as the anisotropy in the core increases. On the negative side, there is also generally an increase in the temperature at which the nematic forms, sometime getting well above room temperature, and there is an increase in viscosity making it less liquid and more difficult to reorient.

Fortunately, much of the above discussion applies to the general trends observed for hyperpolarisability. Indeed, hyperpolarisability increased even more rapidly than linear polarisability when compared to the the geometric anisotropy of the aromatic core. The more complex nature of the hyperpolarisability make such rules of thumb less clearly applicable. In particular, the off diagonal elements of the hyperpolarisability are often large and of opposite sign to the long axis hyperpolarisability. The assumption of ignoring thermal averaging in the nematic phase is thus compromising. While it is not difficult to carry out thermal averaging (and we have done this), it is not reliable because the absolute magnitudes of the components of the hyperpolarisability tensors are not reliable. As we stated in the beginning, we are seeking trends from the Hückel model, not absolute prediction, when we use it for large molecules. In particular, we believe that the Hückel model significantly over estimates  $\gamma_{ssyy}$  and it enters in a crucial way in the averaging scheme.

Rather than use the averages that we can extract from the hyperpolarisability tensors, we adopted a more qualitative approach. One can see, for example, that the addition of double bonds between benzene rings increases some hyperpolarisability components. It does not however increase the dominant component as much as the addition of another benzene ring. This, simply looking at the shape of the molecule is not nearly as adequate in predicting hyperpolarisability as loaking at the actual calculations. These ideas were to be testing experimentally, and that was part of the reason for choosing to synthesise some materials with double bonds connecting or appended to benzene ring systems.

These calculations told us that by varying structure of the core and varying linkages between cores and by varying substituent groups, we could expect to see variations in the nonlinear properties of the liquid crystals. While our discussion here is not complete, and it was supplemented with heuristic expectations of molecular origins of nonlinear response, it did help us to choose to select materials for evaluation. We extract here a portion of the discussion on Appendix A where we state the essential elements of our selection rules.

- Varying sizes of conjugated cores
- Varying linkages between bensene rings
- Varying substituent groups
- Ease of synthesis or even possible commercial availability.
- Simple and small conjugation structures to facilitate theoretical calculations

In Sec. 8.2 we list the molecules chosen for study. Many of these were synthesised in house. To obtain a representative sample covering a reasonable portion of the above list we had to synthesise some even though they represented simpler structures than some commercially available compounds. In the end, we had more compounds than we had time to measure and we had identified dosens more (Appendix A) that were not acquired. The extension of a survey involving these compounds would be desirable.

Of the compounds selected for study, one can see the application of the above rules and the theoretical calculations. For instance, the addition of a double bond between two bensene rings had a much smaller predicted effect than the addition of a cyano group on the end. Indeed, before we ever measure the nonlinear response of 5CB, our calculations (See Table 5) predicted the the core of 5CB would have the largest hyperpolarisability. Only with the addition of three intermediate carbons (and two double bonds) does the molecular anisotropy increase enough to yield a predicted nematic hyperpolarisability as large as that of 5CB.

We do not want to make too much out of this agreement between the measure nonlinear response and the theoretical predictions of hyperpolarizability. There are, as we have repeated stated, other nonlinear mechanisms involved. Still, we found these calculations useful in determining the compounds we would synthesize and purchase.

Finally, we emphasize that we have discussed here molecular properties. Modeling these systems on the macroscopic scale was a valuable additional activity to determine how the various nonlinear mechanisms would manifest themselves experimentally. Secs. 7.2 and 7.3 describe our theoretical efforts in those areas.

# 7.2 Modeling Molecular Orientational Relaxation and the Thermal Nonlinear Refraction of Nematic Liquid Crystals

Laser heating is known to make an important contribution to the nonlinear refraction of liquid crystals due to the large rate of change of the refractive index with temperature, dn/dT. There is a strong enhancement of dn/dT near the nematic-isotropic phase transition which is associated with the rapid variation of the nematic order parameter, S, with temperature. This has been seen to lead to a strong enhancement of the nonlinear refraction. However, if the nonlinear refraction is probed with laser pulses on the nanosecond time scale, incomplete relaxation of the order parameter during the pulse results in a reduction of the observed nonlinear refraction. The time scale for relaxation of the order parameter also shows a large peak near the phase transition temperature, so that for short laser pulses, the temperature dependence of the effective nonlinear refractive index,  $n_2$ , will be strongly influenced by the relaxation dynamics of the order parameter. We have developed a simple model for the time evolution of the orientational order of a nematic liquid crystal subjected to heating by a gaussian laser pulse. By treating the orientational degrees of freedom with a phenomenological Landau-de Gennes theory, and assuming that the other degrees of freedom equilibrate quickly compared to the pulse duration, it is possible to solve for the time dependence of the order parameter, and thus the indices of refraction. By defining an intensity weighted average of the change in index of refraction, an effective nonlinear refractive index can be extracted, such as would be measured in an experiment of the z-scan type. Using parameters which have been measured for the material 5CB, it is found that the slow relaxation completely cancels the enhancement of dn/dT near the phase transition, resulting in an effective  $n_2$  which is nearly independent of temperature, for pulse durations less than a few tens of nanoseconds.

## 7.2.1 Time Scale of Thermal Nonlinearities

The nonlinear optical response of liquid crystals has been the subject of much investigation recently.[2]<sup>-</sup>[9] In particular, as part of our effort, we have undertaken to measure the nonlinear optical properties of various liquid crystalline materials, under a variety of temperatures, optical pulse durations, and optical field intensities as described in Secs. 3, 4 and 5 and published works[4, 5]. These experiments made use of the z-scan technique [10, 11] which relies on the self-refraction of a single pulse. The results of the measurements allow the samples to be characterized by a nonlinear refractive index,  $n_2$ , where the intensity dependent index of refraction is

$$n(E^2) = n + \frac{1}{2}n_2E^2$$
 (1)

and a nonlinear absorption coefficient,  $\beta$ , where the intensity dependent absorption is given by

$$\alpha(I) = \alpha + \beta I \tag{2}$$

One of the simplest mechanisms which can contribute to the nonlinear refraction is a thermal mechanism, wherein linear absorption of energy from the optical field leads to heating of the sample, thereby changing its index of refraction. This mechanism is expected to lead to large effects in liquid crystals due to the rapid variation of the index of refraction with the temperature in these materials. This is especially true near the nematic-isotropic phase transition, where the variation of n with T is most rapid. This effect has been found to contribute significantly to a number of measurements; more detailed references and brief reviews are published [2, 3].

An estimate of the effective value of  $n_2$  due to the thermal effect, as measured with a pulsed laser, can easily be obtained. For a sample with a linear absorption coefficient  $\alpha$ , and heat capacity per unit volume C, in a laser pulse of peak intensity  $I_0$  and duration  $\tau$ , the change in temperature is  $\Delta T \approx \alpha I_0 \tau/C$ . The effective value of  $n_2$  is approximately

$$n_{2}^{eff} \approx \Delta n/E_{0}^{2}$$

$$\approx \frac{dn}{dT} \Delta T cn/I_{0}$$

$$= \frac{dn}{dT} \frac{\alpha r cn}{C}$$
(3)

where c is the speed of light and n is the linear index of refraction. All factors of order unity have been dropped for the purposes of this order of magnitude estimate. Eq. 3 ignores the diffusion of heat. In the experiments under consideration, the laser pulse duration is much shorter than the time scale for diffusion of heat across the beam, so that diffusion of heat will be neglected in all the follows. Note that the result of Eq. 3 depends explicitly on the pulse duration,  $\tau$ , as well as on material properties. This is the reason for referring to the "effective"  $n_2$ .

It was concluded in Sec. 3.3.1 and also published by Palffy [2, 4], that the observed nonlinear refraction for pulses of several millisecond duration was due to the thermal mechanism. This conclusion was based on comparison of the measurements with order of magnitude estimates from Eq. 3 and, most important, the fact that the measured  $n_2$ has a pronounced dependence on the temperature as the nematic-isotropic transition is approached from below. This strong temperature dependence is expected, since dn/dT is strongly temperature dependent for liquid crystals near the transition temperature. On the other hand, it was found[5] that for pulses of 7 ns duration, the observed  $n_2$  was essentially independent of temperature, right up to the transition. This was taken as an indication that the dominant effect on that time scale did not have a thermal origin.

It should be pointed out, however, that Eq. 3 is only appropriate if the heating is quasistatic, that is if the temperature changes slowly enough that the instantaneous change in index of refraction is related to the instantaneous change in temperature by the equilibrium coefficient, #. This will only be the case if the relaxation process which governs the change in index of refraction takes place on a time scale which is short compared to the pulse duration. If slow relaxation prevents the index of refraction from keeping pace with the instantaneous temperature during the optical pulse, then the observed  $n_2$  will be reduced from the quasi-static prediction. For nematic liquid crystals, the variation of the index of refraction with temperature is primarily due to the change of the orientational order parameter, S, which is a measure of the degree of alignment of the long molecular axes, and is proportional to the dielectric anisotropy. It is the rapid variation of the order parameter with temperature near the transition which gives rise to the large value of dn/dT. In a sample subjected to rapid heating by a laser pulse, the order parameter may not maintain equilibrium with the instantaneous temperature as defined, for example, by the mean kinetic energy of the molecular centers of mass. In such a case, the observed nonlinear refraction will be reduced, to the extent that the order parameter, and thus the index of refraction, is unable to equilibrate during the pulse.

The free relaxation of the orientational order parameter has been observed directly [6, 21, 9] in the isotropic phase, and has been found to show a substantial pre-transitional slowing down as the transition is approached from above. This is in accordance with a theory due to de Gennes. [12] The time scales involved are found to be on the order of hundreds of nanoseconds for temperatures close to the transition. On the basis of the theory of de Gennes [12], it is expected that a similar phenomenon will occur in the nematic phase, with a similar slowing down as the transition is approached from below. Thus, near the nematic-isotropic transition, the effective value of  $n_2$  measured in the nanosecond regime will be determined by a competition between a large coefficient, dn/dT, and slow relaxation of the orientational order, leading to a long rise time for the thermal nonlinear refraction. In fact, this effect has already been seen experimentally by Armitage and Delwart, [8] who found that the rise time for a thermal diffraction grating showed a large increase as the nematic-isotropic transition was approached from below. They also attributed the effect to slow relaxation of S. Therefore, in order to predict the effective value of  $n_2$  which will be observed with laser pulses in the nanosecond regime, and especially to account for the temperature dependence of  $n_2$  near the phase transition, it will be necessary to include the appropriate relaxation dynamics in the description.

Here we will show our results which illustrate how the relaxation dynamics of the orientational order can be accounted for in describing the thermal nonlinear refraction of a nematic liquid crystal. In particular, emphasis is placed on the role of slowing down of the orientational relaxation near the nematic-isotropic transition in determining the observed nonlinear response.

In Sec. 7.2.2, some aspects of the theory of de Gennes [12] which underlie the subsequent treatment of both equilibrium and relaxation phenomena in nematic liquid crystals are reviewed. In Sec. 7.2.3 a simple model for the response of the orientational order of a liquid crystal subject to heating by an optical pulse with a Gaussian temporal profile is presented. This model is based on treating the non-orientational degrees of freedom as constituting a "bath" which is assumed to equilibrate quickly to a well-defined temperature. Energy taken up by the system from the optical pulse can exchange between the bath and the orientational degrees of freedom. The orientational order is taken to relax exponentially toward the equilibrium value associated with the instantaneous temperature of the bath. In this way, it is possible to obtain a closed system of equations for the time development of the order parameter and the bath temperature. By defining a suitable intensity weighted average of the change in index of refraction, one can obtain an effective  $n_2$  which is appropriate for the types of measurements described in Secs. 3.3.1 and 4.2 by Palffy [4, 5]. This is illustrated numerically using parameters for the material 5CB. It is found that the effective  $n_2$  is strongly peaked just below the transition temperature for pulse durations greater than  $\sim 0.5 \mu s$ . However, for pulse durations in the nanosecond regime, slowing down of the orientational relaxation near the transition results in  $n_2$ being nearly independent of temperature. Thus, the experimental observation[5] that the nonlinear refraction of 5CB, as measured with 7 ns pulses is independent of temperature is not inconsistent with the nonlinearity being thermal in origin.

# 7.2.2 Thermal Properties of Nematic Liquid Crystals

According to the theory due to de Gennes[12], the nematic phase is characterized by a symmetric, traceless tensor order parameter,  $Q_{ij}$  which is proportional to the anisotropic part of the dielectric tensor,  $\epsilon_{ij}$ . In the cases of interest to us, the nematic order parameter tensor is found to be uniaxial in equilibrium, in which case, Q can be put in the form,

$$\mathbf{Q} = \begin{pmatrix} -S/2 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & -S/2 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & S \end{pmatrix}$$
(4)

where S is the scalar order parameter. The temperature variation of S can be obtained from the free energy density,

$$\mathcal{F}(S,T) = \frac{1}{2}A(T)S^2 - \frac{1}{3}BS^3 + \frac{1}{4}CS^4$$
(5)

by applying the condition

Ľ

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial S} = 0. \tag{6}$$

1

where the temperature dependence of the coefficient, A, is given by

$$A(T) = a(T - T^{\bullet}) \tag{7}$$

The free energy,  $\mathcal{F}$ , is that part of the total free energy which is singular at the nematic isotropic transition.  $\mathcal{F}$  is associated with the orientational degrees of freedom of the long molecular axes, and in the subsequent development it is assumed that the other degrees of freedom can be treated as having a constant specific heat over the temperature range of interest. The truncation of Eq. 5 at 4<sup>th</sup> order is somewhat arbitrary, but it has become conventional. This level of truncation provides a minimal description of the qualitative features of the nematic-isotropic transition. Applying the condition of Eq. 6 to Eq. reffree gives rise to two solution branches which satisfy the local stability condition,

$$\frac{\partial^2 \mathcal{F}}{\partial S^2} > 0.$$
 (8)

For  $T > T^*$ , there is an isotropic branch with S = 0. A nematic branch exists for  $T < T^{\dagger}$ , where

$$T^{\dagger} = T^* + \frac{1}{4} \frac{B^2}{aC} \tag{9}$$

with an order parameter given by,

$$S(T) = S^{\dagger} + \left(\frac{a}{C}(T^{\dagger} - T)\right)^{1/2}$$
(10)

where

$$S^{\dagger} = \frac{B}{2C} \,. \tag{11}$$

The actual nematic-isotropic phase transition occurs at a temperature,  $T_c$  between  $T^*$  and  $T^{\dagger}$  given by,

$$T_c = T^* + \frac{2}{9} \frac{B^2}{aC}$$
 (12)

which is the temperature at which  $\mathcal{F}$  goes to zero for the nematic branch.

In addition to the order parameter, another quantity which can be obtained from  $\mathcal{F}$ , which will be needed later, is the part of the specific heat associated with the orientational degrees of freedom,

$$C_o = -T \frac{d^2 \mathcal{F}}{dT^2}$$
  
=  $\frac{aTS}{2} \left[ \frac{C}{a} (T^{\dagger} - T) \right]^{1/2}$  (13)

where the total derivative notation has been used to indicate differentiation including the dependence of S on T.

The uniaxial order of the nematic phase gives rise to a uniaxial dielectric tensor with two eigenvalues, one for fields polarized parallel to the director and one for fields polarized perpendicular to the director, which can be written

$$\epsilon_{||} = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2 S$$
  

$$\epsilon_{\perp} = \epsilon_1 - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_2 S$$
(14)

These give rise to extraordinary and ordinary indices of refraction,

$$n_{e} = \sqrt{\epsilon_{||}} n_{o} = \sqrt{\epsilon_{\perp}}$$
 (15)

In all the numerical calculations that follow, the following set of parameters, which have been obtained for 5CB,[9] are used.

$$a = 0.13 \times 10^{6} J/K m^{3}$$
  

$$B = 1.6 \times 10^{6} J/m^{3}$$
  

$$C = 3.9 \times 10^{6} J/m^{3}$$
  

$$T^{*} = 34^{\circ}C$$
(16)

Using this set of parameters in Eqs. 10 and 14, and by determining the values of  $\epsilon_1$  and  $\epsilon_2$  at the reference point, [13]

$$T = 34.9^{\circ}C$$
  
 $n_e = 1.632$   
 $n_o = 1.532$  (17)

the temperature dependence of the indices of refraction shown in Fig. 28 is obtained. In these plots, it has been assumed that the only temperature dependence of  $\epsilon_{||}$  and  $\epsilon_{||}$  comes through the dependence of S on T. Actually,  $\epsilon_1 \epsilon_2$  will also depend on the temperature through their dependence on the molecular density. However, the most important part of the temperature dependence of the indices of refraction, particularly near the phase transition is due to changes of S with T. Since the focus of this work is mainly on the behavior near the phase transition, and on the dynamics of the orientational order, the density will be treated as being constant throughout.

Before proceeding, some comment regarding the accuracy of the numerical results is in order. It was remarked earlier that the truncation of the free energy expansion, Eq. 5, at fourth order in S is somewhat arbitrary. This truncation has the result that the calculated behavior of S is not in very good agreement with direct observations[14] for temperatures more than a few degrees below the phase transition. The indices of refraction have a



Figure 28: Predicted temperature dependence of indices of refraction

corresponding departure from measurements.[13] The value of S calculated from Eq. 10 does not saturate properly in the nematic phase, and so the resulting indices of refraction are changing more rapidly at low temperatures than the experimentally measured ones. It should be possible to correct this by using a higher order expansion for Eq. 5, but since there are not any widely agreed upon parameters for a higher order expansion, it seems preferable to live with the limitations of the fourth order expansion. The main focus here is on the behavior near the nematic-isotropic transition where Eq. 5 should be adequate, but it should be borne in mind that the numerical results are not quantitatively accurate more than a few degrees into the nematic phase. It is expected that in general, the qualitative conclusions will be valid.

Fig. 28 shows that the indices of refraction have a strong temperature dependence close to the nematic-isotropic transition. According to Eq. 3, this is expected to lead to a large effective  $n_2$ . It has been argued that this can be counteracted for short pulse durations, by slow relaxation of the orientational order close to the transition. Following DeGennes[12], the free relaxation of the order parameter is governed by

$$\nu \dot{S} = -\frac{\partial \mathcal{F}}{\partial S} \tag{18}$$

where  $\nu$  is a viscosity coefficient, which can be related to the Leslie coefficient  $\gamma_1$ .[15] If Eq.



Figure 29: Predicted behavior of relaxation time with temperature

18 is linearised about the equilibrium state, assuming a fixed temperature, one obtains

$$\nu \dot{S} = -\frac{\partial^2 \mathcal{F}}{\partial S^2} (S - S_0) \tag{19}$$

where  $S_0$  is the equilibrium value of S at the given temperature. This leads to exponential relaxation of the order parameter to the equilibrium value, with a time constant

$$\tau_r = \nu / \frac{\partial^2 \mathcal{F}}{\partial S^2} \tag{20}$$

which will be referred to as the isothermal relaxation time. This exponential relaxation behavior has been observed directly in the isotropic phase using the optical Kerr effect.[6, 21, 9] In the experiments, a strong optical pulse induces alignment of the molecules in an isotropic fluid. The subsequent decay of the orientational order is monitored by observing the induced birefringence with a weak probe beam. It is expected that the same description will hold in the nematic phase, although it will be more difficult to observe directly. Taking the value of  $\nu$  from Coles[9], and using the free energy expansion given above, one obtains the behavior shown in Fig. 29 for the temperature dependence of  $\tau_r$ . In the isotropic phase,  $\tau_r$  is simply  $\nu/a(T - T^*)$ , as has been observed in experiments. In the nematic phase, the temperature dependence of  $\tau_r$  is more complicated, but  $\tau_r$  tends to diverge as  $(T^{\dagger} - T)^{1/2}$  on approaching the transition from below. The large value of  $\tau_r$  near the nematic-isotropic transition is associated with the fact that the transition temperature is very close to the critical temperatures,  $T^*$  and  $T^{\dagger}$ . It has been assumed here that  $\nu$  is independent of temperature. There is some evidence that  $\nu$  has some temperature dependence,[6] however this should be a weak correction to the rapid variation of  $\tau_r$  near the phase transition.

## 7.2.3 Orientational Relaxation

In treating the time dependence of the orientational order, and hence the refractive indices, of a liquid crystal sample subjected to heating by an optical pulse, the simplification is adopted that all the non-orientational (vibrational, translational, etc.) degrees of freedom constitute a "bath" which equilibrates quickly to a well-defined temperature, T. This seems to be a reasonable assumption, since the time scales of interest here, tens to hundreds of nanoseconds, are long compared to the typical time scales for relaxation processes in liquids. This bath is assumed to be characterized by a specific heat,  $C_b$ , so that the balance of energy is given by,

$$\frac{du_o}{dS}\dot{S} + C_b\dot{T} = \alpha I \tag{21}$$

where  $\alpha$  is the linear absorption coefficient and I is the intensity of the optical pulse.  $u_{\alpha}$  is the internal energy of the orientational degrees of freedom. In addition, the orientational order is assumed to relax toward the equilibrium value associated with the instantaneous temperature, according to Eq. 18. It is assumed that the system is initially in an equilibrium state, characterised by  $\partial \mathcal{F}/\partial S = 0$ . By linearising with respect to the quantities  $\Delta T$  and  $\Delta S$ , which are assumed to be small, then Eq. 18 becomes,

$$\nu \dot{S} = -\frac{\partial^2 \mathcal{F}}{\partial S^2} \left( \Delta S - \frac{dS}{dT} \Delta T \right)$$
(22)

where all coefficients, such as  $\partial^2 \mathcal{F}/\partial S^2$  should be understood as being evaluated at the initial state.

The first order system, Eqs. 21 and 22, can be solved straightforwardly, giving

$$\Delta S(t) = \frac{dS}{dT} \frac{\alpha}{C_b} \frac{1}{\tau_r} \int_{-\infty}^t dt' e^{-(t-t')/\tau'} F(t')$$
<sup>(23)</sup>

where F is the fluence, the time integral of the intensity,

$$F(t') = \int_{-\infty}^{t'} dt'' I(t'')$$
 (24)

and the time constant,  $\tau'$  is related to the isothermal relaxation time,  $\tau_r$ , by

$$\tau' = \tau_r \frac{C_b}{C_b + C_o} = \tau_r \frac{C_b}{C_t}.$$
 (25)

Here  $C_t$  is the total specific heat, which is the sum of the part associated with the orientational degrees of freedom, which is calculated according to Eq. 13, and the part,  $C_b$ , associated with the other degrees of freedom, which is assumed to be temperature independent. The value used for  $C_b$  is  $1.78 \times 10^6$  J/K m<sup>3</sup>, which is extracted from the data of Iannacchione and Finotello[16], as the value of the specific heat a few degrees above the transition where it is nearly constant, and by assuming a density of 1.0 gm/cm<sup>3</sup>.

In experiments with pulsed lasers, the optical intensity typically has a Gaussian temporal profile,

$$I(t) = I_0 e^{-(t/\tau)^2}$$
(26)

and this is assumed to be the case henceforth. With this assumption, the fluence is,

$$F(t) = \tau I_0 \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2} (1 + e\tau f(t/\tau)).$$
 (27)

If one defines

$$\Delta S_0 = \sqrt{\pi} \, \frac{dS}{dT} \, \frac{\alpha I_0 \tau}{C_t} \tag{28}$$

then the solution for  $\Delta S$  can be written in the dimensionless form,

$$\Delta S(t) = \Delta S_0 g(t/\tau; \xi)$$
<sup>(29)</sup>

where  $\xi = \tau'/\tau$  is the ratio of the time constant to the pulse duration, and the function g is defined to be

$$g(z;\xi) = \frac{1}{2\xi} \int_{-\infty}^{z} dz_1 \, e^{-(z-z_1)/\xi} \left(1 + erf(z_1)\right). \tag{30}$$

It is straightforward to verify that as  $z \to \infty$ ,

$$g(z,\xi) \to 1 \tag{31}$$

so that as  $t \to \infty$ ,  $\Delta S(t) \to \Delta S_0$ , independent of the value of the time constant. It is also easy to show that for  $\xi << 1$ , that is for small values of the time constant,

$$g(z,\xi) \rightarrow \frac{1}{2}(1+erf(z)) \tag{32}$$

so that in this case  $\Delta S(t)$  is simply proportional to F(t), reproducing the quasi-static limit. Using Eq. 21 the time dependence of the temperature can also be expressed as

$$\frac{\Delta T(t)}{\Delta T_0} = \frac{1}{r} \left( \frac{F(t)}{F_0} - (1-r) \frac{\Delta S(t)}{\Delta S_0} \right)$$
(33)



Figure 30: Time Dependence of order parameter and temperature.

where  $r = C_b/C_i$  and

$$F_0 = \sqrt{\pi} \alpha I_0 \tau$$
  

$$\Delta T_0 = \sqrt{\pi} \frac{\alpha I_0 \tau}{C_c}.$$
(34)

Eqs. 26, 27, 29 and 33 are illustrated numerically, for various values of  $\xi$  in Fig. 30. The value of  $r = C_b/C_t$  is needed to define the temperature. The value r = 0.5 is a typical value, and is used in all the plots of Fig. 30 for illustrative purposes. In the plots, the fluence, temperature and order parameter are all normalised so that they approach 1 as

 $t \to \infty$ . In Fig. 30a, the value of  $\xi = \tau'/\tau$  is 0.1, so that the time constant is shorter than the pulse duration. In this case both the temperature and the order parameter follow the fluence very closely, and the system is nearly in equilibrium at all times. Fig. 30b shows the case  $\xi = 2.0$  so that the time constant is twice as long as the pulse duration. In this case there is a very noticeable departure from equilibrium. The order parameter is not able to keep pace with the fluence, and this means that the bath initially takes up more of the energy than would be the case in equilibrium, resulting in the bath overshooting its final temperature. The change in order parameter, and hence the refractive index, during the pulse is substantially reduced from the equilibrium response. The order parameter does not equilibrate until after the pulse has passed. Fig. 30c shows the case  $\xi = 5.0$ . This is qualitatively similar to Fig. 30b but there is an even greater overshoot of the bath temperature and further suppression of the change in S during the pulse.

In an experiment, such as those described in Sec. 4, in which the self-refraction of a pulse is used to probe the nonlinear refraction, only the change of n which occurs during the pulse will effectively contribute to the measurement. Since in the z-scan measurements the signal is proportional to  $\Delta n$ , and the weight with which it is detected is proportional to I, it is reasonable to define the intensity averaged quantities

$$\overline{\Delta S} = \frac{\int dt I(t) \Delta S(t)}{\int dt I(t)}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi \tau}} \int dt e^{-(t/\tau)^2} \Delta S(t)$  (35)

and

$$\overline{\Delta n} = \frac{dn}{dS} \overline{\Delta S} \,. \tag{36}$$

Using Eq. 29,  $\overline{\Delta S}$  can be put in the form

$$\overline{\Delta S} = \Delta S_0 h(\xi) \tag{37}$$

where the function h is defined as

$$h(\xi) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dz \, g(z;\xi) \, e^{-z^2}$$
(38)

By comparing the intensity averaged change in index of refraction with that obtained from an instantaneous nonlinear refraction, it is possible to define an effective  $n_2$ . For an instantaneous nonlinearity, for which

$$\Delta n(t) = \frac{1}{2}n_2 E^2(t) \tag{39}$$

the intensity averaged change in index of refraction is

$$\overline{\Delta n} = \frac{2\pi I_0}{\sqrt{2}cn} n_2 \tag{40}$$

<b>a</b>	$0.13 \times 10^6 \text{ J/K m}^3$
B	$1.6 \times 10^6 \text{ J/m}^3$
C	$3.9 \times 10^6 \text{ J/m}^3$
<b>T</b> *	34 °C
ν	7.3 ×10 <sup>-2</sup> kg/m s
ne <sup>b</sup>	1.632
n,	1.532
C6 °	1.78×10 <sup>6</sup> J/K m <sup>3</sup>

### Table 6: Phenomenological parameters used in calculations

where c is the speed of light and n is the linear index of refraction. Using this relation, the effective nonlinear refractive index is defined in terms of the intensity averaged  $\Delta n$  as

$$n_2^{eff} = \frac{\sqrt{2}cn}{2\pi I_0} \overline{\Delta n} \tag{41}$$

Together with Eqs. 37 and 36, this leads to

$$n_2^{eff} = \frac{\sqrt{2}cn}{2\pi I_0} \frac{dn}{dS} \Delta S_0 h(\xi)$$
(42)

Using the definition 28 and the relation 15, one obtains

$$n_{2||}^{off} = 2n_{2||}^0 h(\xi) \tag{43}$$

and

$$n_{2\perp}^{eff} = -\frac{1}{2} n_{2\parallel}^{eff} \tag{44}$$

where

$$n_{2||}^{0} = \frac{c\epsilon_{2}}{4\sqrt{2\pi}} \frac{dS}{dT} \frac{\alpha\tau}{C_{t}}$$
(45)

which is just the value of  $n_{2||}$  in the quasi-static limit.

For convenience, the phenomenological parameters used in the calculations are summarised in Table 6. Fig. 31 shows the calculated results for  $n_2^{off}$  along with  $n_2^0$  for several values of the pulse duration. The value of the linear absorption coefficient,  $\alpha$ , is taken



Figure 31: Calculated temperature dependence of  $n_2$  for three pulse durations,  $\tau = 650, 65, 6.5ns$ . Dashed curves are the same in each figure and show quasi-static  $n_2^0$ . Solid curves are  $n_2^{eff}$ .

to be 10 m<sup>-1</sup>. The actual value of  $\alpha$  for 5CB is not well known, so this value of alpha is chosen to approximately agree with measurements for related materials.[17] The value of  $\alpha$  enters into the plots as an overall factor, through  $n_{2||}^0$  as given in Eq. 45. Otherwise, the behavior shown in the plots is completely determined by independent measurements.

Fig. 31a shows the temperature dependence of  $n_2^{eff}$  and  $n_2^0$  for polarisation parallel to and perpendicular to the director for a pulse duration of 650 ns. At this time scale the behavior is practically quasi-static, and there is very little departure of  $n_2^{eff}$  from  $n_2^0$ . Fig. 31b shows the same result for a pulse duration of 65 ns. In this case, the slow relaxation of the orientational order near the phase transition has mostly canceled the enhancement of  $n_2$  due to the large value of dn/dT. Fig. 31c shows the same thing again for  $\tau = 6.5$  ns, which is the time scale probed in the experiments of Sec. 4. In this case, there are significant effects of the finite relaxation time over the whole range of temperatures shown. The  $n_2^{eff}$  is nearly independent of temperature, and decreasing slightly, rather than increasing in magnitude on approaching the transition temperature. The order of magnitude of the calculated  $n_2$  is consistent with the measurements of Sec. 4, although, given the uncertainty of linear absorption,  $\alpha$ , more detailed comparisons with the measured magnitude of  $n_2$  are not meaningful.

### 7.2.4 Analysis of Thermal and Relaxation

Our simple formulation accounts for the relaxation dynamics of the orientational order of a nematic liquid crystal subjected to heating by linear absorption of energy from an optical pulse. This enables the calculation of the time dependence of the order parameter and thus the refractive indices. By defining a suitable intensity weighted average of the change in index of refraction, an effective nonlinear refractive index,  $n_2^{eff}$ , is extracted, which is comparable to what would be obtained from a measurement in a z-scan experiment of the type described in Sec. 4 which we have also published, [4, 5].

Our main conclusion is that  $n_2^{eff}$  is essentially independent of temperature for pulses of several nanosecond duration. This is due to the fact that the relaxation time of the orientational order shows strong enhancement as the nematic-isotropic transition is approached from below, and for short pulses, this effect counteracts the strong increase of dn/dT near the transition.

With this result, it seems possible to explain many of the the features of the observed nonlinear refraction in the nanosecond regime in terms of a thermal mechanism. For example, it was stated in Sec. 5.1 that for all the materials studied,  $n_{2||} < 0$  and  $n_{2\perp} > 0$ , as would be expected if the main effect were reduction of orientational order due

to heating. In addition, experiments of Sec. 4.1 with two pulses separated by several nanoseconds showed a clear influence of the first pulse on the second, which is consistent with the accumulation of heat in the sample. The same type of temporal behavior was seen in the numerical simulation of pulse propagation in Sec. 7.3 which assumed a thermal mechanism. The magnitude of the observed nonlinearity seems to be consistent with heating, up to the uncertainty in the linear absorption coefficient.

However, a complete description of the thermal nonlinear refraction requires some extensions of this work. The thermal variation of the density has been neglected, which has the effect that the calculated  $n_2$  is zero in the isotropic phase. In the measurements,  $n_2$  is found to be smaller, but still significant in the isotropic phase, indicated that the density variations make a non-negligible contribution. The present calculations satisfy

$$n_{2\perp}^{eff} = -\frac{1}{2} n_{2\parallel}^{eff}$$
 (46)

1

strictly, whereas the experimental measurements satisfy this only approximately. This is partly due to the density variations, which will make a negative contribution to  $n_2$  for both polarizations. It is also likely that anisotropy of the optical absorption coefficient  $\alpha$ contributes to departures from Eq. 46. Certain simplifications have been made here in order to focus attention on a specific point, and in order to avoid the introduction of a large number of adjustable parameters. The main result is expected to be independent of these simplifications.

# 7.3 Nonlinear Optical Propagation Modeling

We carried out a theoretical analysis of the z-scan experiments used to measure the nonlinear optical properties of liquid crystals, with the aim of clarifying the mechanism responsible for the observed nonlinearity in the nanosecond regime. We considered various orders of nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refraction in order to examine their effects on the resulting z-scan curve. The shape of the z-scan curve in principle contains information about the order of the nonlinearity. We found that qualitative features of the experimental z-scan curves are consistent with a fifth order absorption and a third order refraction. However, given the level of disagreement between the calculated and experimental curves, it is not possible to make quantitative statements about the coefficients of the various orders. The magnitude of the refractive part of the nonlinearity is consistent with laser heating due to linear absorption. The temporal profile of a two pulse experiment is also consistent with this mechanism. We suggest that the temperature dependence of the nonlinear refraction might be explained in terms of a thermal mechanism by accounting for the temperature dependence of the rate of relaxation of the orientational order.

#### 7.3.1 Experiments Being Modeled

The experimental effort provides data on nonlinear parameters for pulse durations in the millisecond, nanosecond and picosecond regimes. We have also experimentally studied the dependence of these nonlinear susceptibilities on temperature and on the intensity of the probing beam. We carried out these experiments in geometries in which reorientation of the macroscopic director field is not expected to occur. In this section we present a theoretical analysis of the experiments, focusing attention on measurements of 5CB (4-cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl) in the nanosecond regime where the mechanism underlying the observed nonlinear refraction is not known.

The s-scan technique is designed to measure the nonlinear refractive index,  $n_2$ , which is proportional to the third order polarizability,  $\chi_3$ . However, in many cases, due to the temporally and spatially nonlocal character of the response function,  $\chi_3$ , the measured value of  $n_2$  depends strongly on the geometrical and temporal properties of the measuring laser beam as well as intrinsic material properties. For example, if the measured response is due to laser heating of the sample, we expect

$$n_2 \propto \Delta n/I \\ \approx \frac{a_{\rm int} \, er}{dT \, C} \tag{47}$$

where  $\alpha$  is the linear absorption coefficient, C is the specific heat per unit volume, I is the beam intensity and  $\tau$  is the pulse duration. In Eq.47, we have assumed that the main source of heat is linear absorption of energy from the laser beam, and that the change in index of refraction, n, follows the equilibrium rate of change with temperature, dn/dT. Eq. 47 also assumes that the pulse duration,  $\tau$ , is short compared with the time scale for diffusion of heat across the beam profile, which is given by

$$\tau_D = w_0^2 / D \tag{48}$$

where  $w_0$  is the beam waist, and D is the thermal diffusion constant. For values of D typical of liquid crystals, and for a beam waist of the order 10  $\mu$ m, one obtains,  $\tau_D \approx 1$  ms, which is very long on the scale of the measurements we consider here, for which  $\tau = 7$  ns.

The present analysis is concerned with addressing the mechanism behind the observed nonlinear index of refraction for pulses on the nanosecond time scale. In particular, we focus on laser heating as a possible mechanism. Our consideration of laser heating is motivated by certain experimental facts. First, the signs of the observed  $n_2$ 's are consistent with what is expected from laser heating. In particular, it has been observed[5] that in a large number of samples,  $n_2$  is negative for polarization of the beam parallel to the nematic director, while  $n_2$  is positive for polarization perpendicular to the director. This is what one would expect from a picture in which the main effect is due to a reduction of nematic ordering, and thus optical anisotropy, by heating of the sample. We also note that other potential mechanisms, namely field induced orientational order and electrostriction, predict a positive  $n_2$  regardless of polarization. Non-resonant electronic hyperpolarizability effects tend to produce a positive  $n_2$  for polarization parallel to the director and variable sign for the perpendicular polarization.[20]

Second, the size of the observed nonlinear refraction is consistent with what would be predicted given reasonable values of material parameters. This is shown more clearly in the following section where we show comparisons of calculated and experimental z-scan curves. The reported nonlinear refractive index (Sec. 4) of  $-54 \times 10^{-11}$  esu for 5CB measured with a 7 ns pulse is very large, and is more than an order of magnitude larger than the value obtained with a 33 ps pulse. Third, we note that Eq. 47 implies that if laser heating is the important mechanism, then the observed  $n_2$  should scale in proportion to the pulse duration.

In Secs. 4 and 3 we described the measurement of  $n_2$  for several nematic liquid crystals with pulses of both 10 ms and 7 ns of duration. From our experimental work, it was concluded that the observed  $n_2$  in the 10 ms case was due to laser heating. If Eq. 47 holds, then the observed  $n_2$  in the 7 ns case should be  $\sim 10^{-6}$  times smaller than that in the 10 ms case. In fact, the observed  $n_2$  in the 7 ns case for 5CB and for ZLI-2303 are of order 10 times larger than this prediction. We note, however, that 10 ms pulses are too long for Eq. 47 to hold. The response over 10 ms is expected to be reduced from the prediction of Eq. 47 by a factor  $\sim \tau_D/\tau \sim 1/10$ , and it is possible that the discrepancy could be explained by accounting for diffusion of heat in the 10 ms case.

Given these indications in favor of a thermal interpretation, we must note that in the case of the nanosecond pulses there is a shortcoming of this mechanism, which is that it apparently does not give the experimentally observed temperature dependence of  $n_2$ . Specifically, the strong temperature dependence of dn/dT near the nematic-isotropic transition is expected to lead to a corresponding temperature dependence of  $n_2$ . This is observed for 10 ms pulses, but in the case of the 7 ns pulses,  $n_2$  is found to be essentially independent of temperature right up to the phase transition temperature. However, we point out that the equilibrium value of dn/dT gives an upper bound on the variation of nwith T measured in a dynamical experiment. The temperature dependence of the index of refraction, n, is mainly due to the temperature dependence of the order parameter, S, with  $dn/dT \propto dS/dT$ . If the relaxation time for variations of the order parameter,  $\tau_r$ , exceeds the duration of the pulse, then it is expected[2] that the observed  $n_2$  will be reduced by roughly  $\tau/\tau_r$ . According to a theory of de Gennes,[12] the orientational order relaxes according to

$$\gamma dS/dt = -\frac{\partial^2 F}{\partial S^2}(S - S_0) \tag{49}$$

where  $\gamma$  is a viscosity coefficient. This gives  $\tau_r = \gamma / \frac{\partial^2 F}{\partial S^2}$ . As one approaches the nematicisotropic transition from below,  $\frac{\partial^2 F}{\partial S^2}$  approaches zero as  $(T^{\dagger} - T)^{1/2}$ , where  $T^{\dagger}$  is the maximum superheating temperature, typically a fraction of a degree above the nematicisotropic transition temperature. This leads to very large values of the relaxation time near the transition. At the same time  $dS/dT \sim (T^{\dagger} - T)^{-1/2}$ , so that for pulses that are short compared to  $\tau_r$ , the effects of orientational relaxation may cancel the effects of rapid variation of S near the transition. Slowing down of the orientational relaxation has been observed directly[6, 21] in the isotropic phase using the optical Kerr effect, in which case  $\tau_r \sim (T - T^*)^{-1}$ . Relaxation times of the order of hundreds of nanoseconds have been seen in these experiments. In the calculations that follow, we will consider the measurements on 5CB at 25 °C, which is 10 °C below the nematic-isotropic transition, so that these slowing down effects may not be important. However, any attempt to describe the temperature dependence of the thermal nonlinearity near the transition must include these effects if it is to be valid in the nanosecond regime.

### 7.3.2 Pulse Propagation

In this section we present the theory behind our detailed simulations of z-scan experiments. The z-scan method is a single beam technique for measuring the nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refractive index of a sample.[10, 11] In this technique, the sample is moved along the axis of a focused beam, and the pulse energy transmitted through the sample is measured as a function of sample position. With an aperture in front of the detector, the measurement is sensitive to both nonlinear refraction and nonlinear absorption. Without an aperture, or with a large aperture, the total transmitted energy is measured, sensing only the nonlinear absorption. Usually, both types of measurements are performed, the large aperture scan giving an independent measurement of the nonlinear absorption. In our calculations, we assume that the incident pulse is represented by the fundamental gaussian beam, [22]

$$E_{in}(r, z_s, t) = E_0 \frac{w_0}{w(z_s)} \exp(-t^2/2\tau^2) \exp(i(kz_s - \Phi) - r^2(1/w(z_s)^2 - ik/2R(z_s)))$$
(50)

where  $w_0$  is the beam waist, and

$$\phi(z_s) = \arctan(z_s/z_0) \tag{51}$$

$$w^2(z_s) = w_0^2 \left[ 1 + \left( \frac{z_s}{z_0} \right)^2 \right]$$
 (52)

$$R(z_s) = z_s \left[1 + \left(\frac{z_0}{z_s}\right)^2\right]$$
 (53)

where  $z_0$ , the diffraction length, is given by

$$z_0 = k w_0^2 / 2 \tag{54}$$

and k is the vacuum wavenumber for the beam. We use the symbol  $z_s$  to denote the position of the sample along the beam axis, relative to the focus.

Given the field at the incoming surface of the sample, the effect of propagation through the nonlinear medium is to attenuate the beam field istort the wave fronts through nonlinear refraction. In the limit of a thin sample  $z = z_0$ , these effects are represented by the equations,

$$dI/dz = -(\alpha + \beta I + \mu I^2)I$$
(55)

$$d\Delta\phi/dz = k\Delta n \tag{56}$$

where  $\alpha, \beta$  and  $\mu$  are the linear, third order (two photon) and fifth order (three photon) absorption coefficients.  $\Delta n$  is the change in index of refraction due to nonlinear effects, and in the present calculation,  $\Delta n$  is modeled by,

$$\Delta n(\mathbf{r}, z, t) = \gamma I(\mathbf{r}, z, t) + dn/dT \frac{1}{C} \int_{-\infty}^{t} dt' \left[ f_{\alpha} \alpha I(\mathbf{r}, z, t') + f_{\beta} \beta I^{2}(\mathbf{r}, z, t') + f_{\mu} \mu I^{3}(\mathbf{r}, z, t') \right]$$
(57)

The first term in Eq. 57 represents a third order refractive effect which is instantaneous on the time scale of the pulse. The second term represents the effect of a change in temperature of the sample, due to the deposition of energy by the beam through the various absorption processes. The factors  $f_{\alpha}$ ,  $f_{\beta}$  and  $f_{\mu}$  are included as adjustable constants,  $0 \leq f \leq 1$ , to account for the fact that only a fraction of the absorbed energy may be converted to heat in the duration of the pulse.

Having solved Eqs. 55-57, the field at the exit surface of the sample is given by

$$E(r, z_s + L, t) = E_{in}(r, z_s, t) \sqrt{I(r, z_s + L, t)/I_{in}(r, z_s, t)} \exp(i\Delta\phi(r, z_s, t))$$
(58)

where L is the sample thickness. To propagate the field from the sample to the detector, we make use of Kirchoff's integral in the Fresnel diffraction limit. [23] In our simulated sscans we vary the sample position,  $z_s$ , and calculate the pulse energy through the detector by integrating the intensity at the detector over the detector aperture and over time. We note that the theory presented here is not essentially different from that elsewhere [10, 11], except that we do not make use of the gaussian decomposition [24] to propagate the field from the sample to the detector. We chose the present method over the gaussian decomposition, since the gaussian decomposition makes use of an expansion of  $\exp(i\Delta\phi)$  in powers of  $\Delta\phi$ , which in our case is of order unity. Our method is convenient in practice, since the propagation from sample to detector is independent of any assumption about the propagation through the sample, enabling a great deal of flexibility with regard to the modeling of nonlinear effects.

#### 7.3.3 Calculated Results

All of the subsequent results were calculated with the following parameters for the laser beam, chosen to correspond to the experiments which we also performed.

Pulse Energy:24  $\mu$ JPulse Duration (fwhm):6.5 nsBeam Waist:7.5  $\mu$ mVacuum Wavelength:532 nm .

We assume a sample thickness of 25  $\mu$ m throughout, and all of the following results are calculated for polarization of the beam parallel to the director.

Figs. 32 and 33 show the results of a simulated z-scan. The small aperture scan was calculated with A = 0.01, meaning that in the absence of nonlinear absorption, 1% of the incident light passes through the aperture into the detector. In the large aperture case, we integrate all of the intensity at the exit surface of the sample, so that the large aperture scan is sensitive only to nonlinear absorption. The calculations are compared to the experimental results for the material 5CB, which shows some of the largest nonlinearities of the materials studied. The curves in Figs. 32 and 33 were calculated with the following material parameters, thought to be typical[2] for the materials under study:

$$dn/dT = -3 \times 10^{-3} K^{-1}$$

$$C = 2 \times 10^{6} J/m^{3} K$$

$$\alpha = 35.0 m^{-1}$$

$$f_{\alpha} = 1.0$$

$$f_{\beta} = 0.0$$

$$f_{\mu} = 0.0$$

$$\gamma = 0.0.$$
(59)


Figure 32: Small Aperture Z-scan.



Figure 33: Large Aperture Z-scan.

Using  $f_{\alpha} = 1.0$ ,  $f_{\beta} = f_{\mu} = 0$ , means that all of the energy absorbed through linear absorption is converted into heat, but none of the higher order absorption processes result in heating of the sample within the duration of the pulse. This results in a third order refractive process, that is,  $\Delta n \propto I$ . The linear absorption,  $\alpha$ , was adjusted to match the peak to peak variation of the experimental s-scan. Taking  $\gamma = 0.0$  means that, in the calculations, all of the nonlinear refraction comes from heating. This is done for illustrative purposes here, in order to show that the resultant magnitude of the nonlinear refraction is in reasonable agreement with the measurements. However, if we take for  $\gamma$ the value measured with 33 ps pulses, where instantaneous effects presumably dominate, the resulting contribution to the phase shift, Eq. 56, is negligible.

The solid curves in Figs. 32 and 33 are for a purely fifth order absorptive process, where we put in Eq. 55  $\beta = 0$ ,  $\mu = 3.5 \times 10^{-22} \text{ m}^3/\text{W}^2$ . Our consideration of fifth order absorption here is motivated by the experimental observation that the  $\beta$  obtained by fitting the data assuming a third order absorption in fact has a substantial linear dependence on the incident intensity. The dashed curves in Figs. 32 and 33 correspond to a purely third order absorption with  $\mu = 0, \beta = 2.8 \times 10^{-9}$  m/W. These values of  $\beta$  and  $\mu$  were chosen to match the minimum of the large aperture scan. Some understanding of the relation between the shape of the calculated curve and the order of the underlying effect can be gained by recalling that one of the results in the literature[10, 11] is that one can approximately think of nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refraction as operating independently. Then the small aperture scan curve can be thought of as the product of a refractive part, which has the peak-valley behavior, with the nonlinear absorption, which has a minimum at  $z_s = 0$ . In general, a higher order effect tends to bring these features of the curve closer to  $z_s = 0$ . For example, it was found by the CREOL group[11] that for a third order refraction, the maximum and minimum of the small aperture scan are separated by  $1.7z_0$ , while for a fifth order refraction, the separation is  $1.2z_0$ . The main effect of the fifth order absorption is seen in Fig. 33, which shows that the minimum of the large aperture scan is more concentrated near the origin, in contrast with the third order absorption. In the small aperture scan, Fig. 32, the refractive mechanisms for the two curves are the same. However, for the dashed curve, with the third order absorption, the peak at negative z, which is normally associated with a defocusing medium [10, 11]  $(n_2 < 0)$ has been nearly swallowed by the broad absorption minimum. For the solid curve, which is calculated with a fifth order absorption, the narrower absorption minimum allows for a peak in the small aperture curve at negative z. We note that the experimental data do seem to show such a peak. We find that this feature is impossible to obtain with a purely third order absorption. The experimental large aperture scan also shows some sign of the narrower minimum characteristic of fifth order absorption, although this is difficult to distinguish from the scatter in the data. It is likely that more than one order of nonlinear absorption is in effect. However, mixtures of third and fifth order absorption constrained to give the same minimum of the large aperture scan simply interpolate between the

curves shown. Since this does not seem to result in any better fit to the data, particularly for the small aperture case, it does not seem to be possible to obtain definitive values for the coefficients by fitting a single s-scan curve.

Nonlinear absorption may contribute to heating of the sample. The experiments show that 40% of the incident energy is removed from the beam by these processes in the situation we consider. If all of this energy were converted to heat, the sample temperature would rise by

$$\Delta T \approx \mu I_p^3 \tau / C$$

$$\approx 4000 K, \qquad (60)$$

where  $I_p$  is the peak, on-axis intensity. Clearly this does not occur. It may be that the energy absorbed by these higher order processes remains in long-lived electronic excitations for the duration of the pulse, or is carried away by fluorescence. This is not known. If some fraction of the energy absorbed by higher order processes is turned into heat during the pulse, then  $f_\beta$  and  $f_\mu$  should not be strictly zero. In Fig. 34 we illustrate this possibility by calculating a small aperture scan where the refractive mechanism is entirely heating due to fifth order absorption. This results in a seventh order refractive effect. We have taken  $f_\mu = 1.6 \times 10^{-3}$ . The result of this calculation is shown as the dashed line in Fig. 34 along with the solid curve of Fig. 32 and the experimental points.[19] The higher order refraction results in the peak of the curve being pulled in closer to  $z_s = 0$ , where it is almost completely eliminated by absorption. This leads to worse agreement with experiment, particularly in the region of negative  $z_s$ . Since it was reported experimentally[5] that the measured  $n_2$  is independent of the input intensity, it appears that the dominant refractive effect is truly second order.

With regard to the thermal mechanism, we note that although we have adjusted the value of  $\alpha$  used in the calculations of Figs. 32 and 33 to fit the experimental data, the resultant value of  $\alpha = 35.0 \text{ m}^{-1}$  is well within what is considered reasonable, the precise value of  $\alpha$  being difficult to measure.[2] From the comparisons of our calculations with the experimental data, we conclude that the magnitude of the observed nonlinear refraction, as measured by the peak-peak variation of the s-scan curve, is consistent with this mechanism. However, the main feature of the thermal mechanism is the way the nonlinear refraction accumulates in time, as in Eq. 57. Since the s-scan technique measures the integrated pulse energy, no information is obtained about the temporal character of the mechanism. Our s-scan curves could have been calculated by putting  $f_{\alpha} = f_{\beta} = f_{\mu} = 0$  in Eq. 57 and using  $\gamma = -2.7 \times 10^{-16} \text{ m}^2/\text{W}$  with nearly identical results. In order to gain information about the temporal behavior of the nonlinearities, we have performed experiments (Sec. 4.1 and Ref. [5]) in which we observed the temporal profile of the outgoing pulse with two closely spaced input pulses. Fig. 35 shows a simulation of just such a situation.



Figure 34: Z-scan resulting from purely 5th order heating.



S. B. S. Land

Figure 35: Two pulse Z-scan.

Temporal profile of a double pulse. The solid curve is for a sample position far from the focus. The dashed curve corresponds to a sample position near the maximum of the small aperture z-scan

The material parameters are the same as those used for the solid curve of Fig. 32, with the nonlinear refraction again being assumed to be entirely thermal. The solid curve of Fig. 35 shows the outgoing power through the small aperture for a case in which the sample is located far from the beam focus, so that nonlinear effects are not important. In this case the output power is simply proportional to the input power. The dashed curve shows the case in which the sample is positioned near the maximum of the small aperture scan, Fig. 32. In this case there is important nonlinear refraction, which tends to increase the energy flux through the aperture. This nonlinear refractive effect builds up in time according to Eq. 57 with the accumulation of heat in the sample. Since there is effectively no diffusion of heat over the time scales we are considering, the heat accumulated during the first pulse is still in place during the second pulse, leading to a strong influence of the first pulse on the second. This type of behavior has been observed experimentally.[5]

#### 7.3.4 Interpretations

We have performed numerical simulations of z-scan experiments for comparison with the experimental results published [4, 5, 19] and described in Sec. 4. In particular, we have considered the z-scan experiments with 7 ns pulse duration and the material 5CB, which was the most extensively studied. We have shown calculations to illustrate the z-scan signature associated with various orders on nonlinear absorption and nonlinear refraction. Qualitative features of the experimental z-scan curves seem to be consistent with third order refraction and fifth order absorption. We find that the magnitude of the observed nonlinear refraction is consistent with laser heating of the sample due to linear absorption. We have also shown a calculation of the temporal profile of the detected power through a small aperture in the case where the incident beam consists of two closely spaced gaussian pulses. Due to the cumulative nature of the thermal mechanism, the presence of the first pulse has a strong influence on the second. Our calculated result is qualitatively similar to the our experimental measurements, which clearly shows such a cumulative effect.

In our calculations, we have only considered one order of nonlinear refraction or nonlinear absorption at a time. In reality, various orders of nonlinearity will be operative simultaneously. In principle, the shape of the z-scan curve contains information about the coefficients of various orders. In practice we find the level of disagreement between calculated and experimental curves precludes any such detailed analysis. In addition to random scatter of the experimental points, which presumably results from fluctuations in laser pulse energy, there seem to be systematic deviations between calculation and measurement. One possible source of such deviations is imprecise location of the origin,  $z_s = 0$ , in the experiments. We have not attempted to correct for this in the plots shown here. Instead of trying to obtain a very refined curve shape for a single pulse energy, it would seem to be fruitful to try to obtain the coefficients of the various processes by fitting z-scan curves measured over a range of pulse energies.

Energy dependent measurements were experimentally measured and the data were analysed to obtain pulse energy dependent "effective" values for  $n_2$  and  $\beta$ . The effective  $n_2$  was found to be independent of intensity, while  $\beta$  was found to depend linearly on intensity, indicating the presence of fifth order absorption. A rough estimate of the fifth order absorption coefficient can be obtained from their plot using  $\mu \sim \Delta\beta/\Delta I \approx 10^{-21}$  $m^3/W^2$ . This compares favorably with the value  $3.5 \times 10^{-22} m^3/W^2$  used in the plot of Fig. 32. More detailed fitting of energy dependent z-scans to obtain definitive values of the coefficients would seem to be very profitable.

Both the magnitude and the temporal behavior of the observed nonlinear refraction are consistent with a thermal mechanism. We have noted that the thermal mechanism has one shortcoming with respect to explaining the observed  $n_2$ , and that is that the  $n_2$ observed with 7 ns pulses is found to be nearly independent of temperature,[5] while on the basis of Eq. 47 one expects that  $n_2$  will have the temperature dependence of dn/dT, which has rapid variation near the nematic-isotropic transition. However, we point out that 7 ns is actually much shorter than the characteristic relaxation time,  $\tau_r$ , associated with variations in the orientational order parameter, S, for temperatures near the transition. Given that  $\tau_r$  has the same dependence on the temperature as dS/dT near the phase transition, it is quite likely that the observed lack of temperature dependence of  $n_2$  is a result of the finite response time of S. We are currently investigating molecular orientational dynamics theoretically, and should soon be able to make more definite statements regarding the dynamics of the response of the orientational order to variations of temperature and external fields, and the resulting temperature dependence of  $n_2$ .

Further experimental data would also be very valuable in identifying the underlying mechanism of the nonlinear optical response. For example, we have noted that the cumulative temporal behavior of the nonlinear refraction is characteristic of the thermal mechanism. However, one can imagine other mechanisms which would exhibit similar behavior. Excited state refraction in which the molecular polarisability is changed through a one photon excitation would have a very similar signature. In fact, if the relaxation time of the excited state were long compared with the pulse duration, the theoretical description would be essentially identical with Eq. 57 except that the parameters would be interpreted differently. In the case of the thermal mechanism, we know that the decay time, which is essentially the diffusion time, Eq. 48, is indeed long. Therefore, if the thermal mechanism is the operative effect, one should not observe any diminution of the effect of the first pulse on the second in a double pulse experiment as the delay between pulses is increased to quite large values ( $\sim 1$  ms). This is a quite definite prediction of the thermal mechanism and any departure from this behavior would be strong evidence

against a thermal interpretation. Observations of fluorescence would help to determine the fate of the large amounts of energy removed from the beam by nonlinear absorption. Also, the observation of fluorescence at wavelengths shorter than  $\lambda/2$  would confirm the presence of fifth order (three photon) absorption.

# 8 Materials Synthesis, Acquisition and Preparation

### **8.1 Materials Preparation**

The initial thrust of this contract, as described in the proposed work, was the investigation of novel composite systems offering possibilities for enhanced nonlinear effects. Subsequent changes in the immediate interests of the overall DARPA OPL effort resulted in more attention to pure materials.

The primary activity in the materials program for the first portion of the project was the preparation and characterisation of polymer dispersed liquid crystal (PDLC) films. PDLC films are made through one of a variety of processes. While considerable experience exists in house in PDLC preparation, the process changes for each set of new materials. In principle, any one of thousands of liquid crystal materials can be combined with a similarly large number of polymers to produce a PDLC film. Since the preparation conditions determine the properties of the final film, there is considerable experimentation and characterisation necessary in order to achieve desirable characteristics in any particular polymer/liquid crystal system.

PDLC films were formed either by polymerisation induced phase separation (PIPS) or by a combination of solvent induced and thermally induced phase separation (SIPS and TIPS respectively). The droplet size was controlled by either the curing temperature for PIPS or by the rate of cooling from the isotropic melt for SIPS/TIPS.

The droplet formation process was studied for the polymers PMMA, PVP and the epoxy matrix made using Epon 282, MK107 and Capcure. In the initial studies of PDLCs, the commercially available liquid crystal E7 was used as a standard test case. For PMMA and P<sup>\*</sup>/P the droplet size <sup>i-</sup> a function of the rate of cooling from the isotropic melt. The PDLC films were formed by solvent casting a chloroform solution on a glass substrate. The resulting films were further processed by being heated above the melting point of the polymer resulting in formation of a homogeneous solution. The films were then cooled at a prescribed rate and the resulting droplet size measured using optical microscopy. The same films could be thermally cycled several times to change the droplet size. For the epoxy systems, the cure rate and concentration of liquid crystal determined the droplet size and concentration. In all cases, the thickness of a film is determined when it is sandwiched (prior to droplet formation) between two glass substrates. The glass substrates are separated by spaces to produce films of thickness typically between 10  $\mu m$  and 100  $\mu m$ .

The film preparation supported both the nonlinear optical measurements activities and the IR Shutter activities. For the IR shutter effort, the principle effort was at producing and evaluating a variety of PDLC systems. We had no experience with the IR properties of these materials so a very broad screen process was initiated. Further details on film preparation specific to the IR project are contained in Sec. 9. The very particular requirements related to response time and droplet morphology as well as optical properties required a more extensive investigation into PDLC formation.

The studies of nonlinear response of composites relied largely on the Epon/Capcure epoxy with the E7 liquid crystal during the first phase of the effort. This is a system with which we had experience switching in electro-optics applications, so it required less initial investment in materials preparation effort. The Active Feedback studies described in Sec. 3.1 used preparation techniques which had been tested in liquid crystal display (LCD) applications. The variable requiring adjustment was the opacity on the scattering state, since the electronic circuits could be adjusted to balance feedback with transmission.

### 8.2 Nonlinear Materials Selection

In the second year of the project, a change in emphasis occurred from investigating novel system to demonstrating large materials nonlinearity. This was a change in direction communicated to all contractors during the second annual review meeting.

To help separate and identify the operative mechanisms for OPL, we systemized our selection of the class of materials to be studied. The following properties and selection criteria were applied in our literature search.

- 1. A solid to nematic or smectic transition should occur near or below room temperature and have a range of at least 10 degrees C or more to facilitate experimental measurement.
- 2. The material should be chemically stable to eliminate uncertainties about contaminates contributing to or masking nonlinear effects. Similarly, laser induced reactions would unnecessarily complicate analysis at this stage.
- 3. Transparency in the IR and visible range is highly desirable.
- 4. Chemical breadth was desired. We sought compounds with:
  - (a) Varying sizes of conjugated cores
  - (b) Varying linkages between benzene rings

- (c) Varying substituent groups
- (d) Ease of synthesis or even possible commercial availability.
- (e) Simple and small conjugation structures to facilitate theoretical calculations

Except for requirements that a nematic or smectic exist at a temperature accessible to the laser measurement facility, none of the above criteria were deemed absolute. We compiled a list of materials which satisfy all or most of the above. The list is provided in Appendix A.

A subset of the list of potentially interesting liquid crystals was actually chosen for acquisition and study. The liquid crystal materials which were selected for study are listed below. All were acquired or synthesized. Those synthesized under this contract are indicated as KSU synthesis.

• 6DA8CB (KSU Synthesis)



• HDAT (KSU Synthesis)



 $\mathbf{R} = -O_2 \mathbf{C} (\mathbf{CH}_2)_8 \mathbf{C} = \mathbf{C} - \mathbf{C} = \mathbf{C} - \mathbf{C}_6 \mathbf{H}_{13}$ 

• 8CB (K24), (4-cyano-4'-n-octylbiphenyl)



• 5CB (4-cyano-4'-n-pentylbiphenyl)



- E7 Commercial Mixture, Proprietary
- OPL-7-1 (8YCB) (KSU Synthesis)

4-(1-octynyl)-4'-cyanobiphenyl



• OPL-10-1 (5AZXB) (KSU Synthesis)

4-4'-dipentylazoxybenzene



# • OPL-10-2 (6AZXB) (KSU Synthesis)



• ZLI 2303 (PYP-606) Phenylpyrimidine



• ZLI 1538 (CCH-4) Cyclohexylcyclohexane



• CB15



• T15 (4-cyano-4"-n-alkyl-p-terphenyl)



- AANB-5 4-(omega-aminoalkyloxy)-4'-nitrobiphenyls (KSU Synthesis)
- AANB-7 4-(omega-aminoalkyloxy)-4'-nitrobiphenyls (KSU Synthesis)
- AANB-10 4-(omega-aminoalkyloxy)-4'-nitrobiphenyls (KSU Synthesis)



4-( $\omega$ -aminoalkyloxy)-4'-nitrobiphenyls (AANB)

X = 5,7,10

4,4'-bis(acryloyloxy)biphenyl (BAB)

(KSU Synthesis)

CH2=CHCO O<sub>2</sub>CCH=CH<sub>2</sub>

(KSU Synthesis)

•

ĩ÷

4,4'-bis[6-(acryloyloxy)hexyloxy]-1,1'-biphenyl (BAB-6)

 $CH_2 = CHCO_2(CH_2)_6O - O(CH_2)_6O_2CCH = CH_2$ 



4,4'-bis{4-[6-(methacryloyloxy)hexyloxy]benzoate}-1,1'-biphenylene (BMBB-6)



The specific measurements and nonlinear parameters (or IR parameters) are described elsewhere in the text of the pertinent experimental section. A tabulation of materials and nonlinear parameters are collected in Appendix A.

# **9** IR Shutter

Included in our original contract was a separate project to evaluate the use of liquid crystal composites in infrared shattering applications. The particular applications were night vision devices which currently employ a mechanical shutter as a modulator of incident IR radiation. The IR detectors which form the image require modulation of the IR radiation. We were not informed of the details of operation or geometry of current devices employed by DoD. We were however given some guidelines.

The device requirements as understood at the time of the proposal were:

- 1. Acceptance angle of 40 degrees full angle
- 2. Electrically line addressable
- 3. Line dimensions of 0.5 inches long and 100  $\mu$  wide
- 4. 0.5 inches by 0.5 inches array Size
- 5. Low insertion loss, less than 20%
- 6. > 95% of incident radiation forward scattered into an annulus of radius equivalent to 10 line widths
- 7. Submillisecond switching times
- 8. Broadband response over the 8 14  $\mu m$  region.

The project developed through several phases.

- 1. Concept testing to determine if any shuttering of IR radiation was possible with existing PDLCs.
- 2. Materials testing for contrast enhancement.
- 3. Prototype shutter construction for transmission enhancement.
- 4. IR camera device testing
- 5. Materials testing for response time and scattering angles.

We will follow the above outline as a final report on the IR shutter segment of our effort and end with an evaluation discussion.

### 9.1 Concept Testing

In the first quarter of the effort, existing materials that are used in PDLC display application were used to form large droplet films for concept testing. Visible wavelength scattering utilized a polymer film with liquid crystal droplets in the .5 - 1  $\mu$ m. The rule of thumb that effective scattering requires droplets comparable to the wavelength was applied to create PDLC films.

A PDLC film is prepared by cooling a solution of E7 in the thermoplastic PMMA melt. The size of the E7 droplets is governed by the rate of cooling and the relative concentration of PMMA and E7. We found the best results were achieved with very large droplets,  $\approx 20\mu m$  in diameter and with a ratio of E7:PMMA of 4:1. The droplets were formed by slowly cooling the solution from 75 degrees C to 21 degrees C in about 12 hours, yielding droplets of 20 -  $30\mu m$  in diameter. A  $10\mu m$  thick film of the material was sandwiched between NaCl substrates with a platinum conducting electrode. The platinum electrodes absorb about 50% of the incident IR. The IR transmission of the shutter was measured with a Sargent Welch 3 - 200 IR spectrophotometer. The resulting spectra with and without an applied voltage are shown in Fig. 36

The transmitted intensity is not quantitative for these films, however, without an applied voltage the scattering intensity in the 2.5 - 5  $\mu m$  region is on the order of the strongest absorption of the film and is switched to a highly transmitting state upon application of a voltage. Optoelectronic modulation of the transmitted intensity is seen at all wavelengths where there is no significant absorption; 2.5 -  $3.5\mu m$ ,  $4.0 - 6.0\mu m$ ,  $9.5 - 10.5 \mu m$  and  $8 - 14\mu m$ .



Figure 36: IR Transmission of PMMA/E7 PDLC

### **9.2** Contrast Enhancement

The effective modulation of IR radiation by a PDLC device is not possible if there is

- 1. High absorption loss,
- 2. High surface reflection loss,
- 3. Poor matching of the IR index of refraction of the polymer and the ordinary index of refraction of the liquid crystal, or
- 4. Poor birefringence or small differences in the IR ordinary and extraordinary indices of refraction of the liquid crystal.

While there are other parameters affecting device performance, the above were deemed important enough to address first.

The initial phase of the research involved screening of polymers and liquid crystals for large absorption windows in the 2.5 - 5  $\mu m$  or 8 - 14 $\mu m$  region. The polymers screened include: polymethlmethacrylate, polyvinylfluoride, polystyrene, polyvinylacetate, polycarbonate, polyvinylpyrrolidone, and polyvinylchloride. Epoxy resins and cure agents were also screened. The polymers all have absorption bands in the 8 - 14 $\mu m$  region; however, several of the polymers have broad transparent regions so that total transmission is acceptable for further experimental development.

Table 7 lists the polymers and liquid crystals surveyed for use in this project. The IR transmission spectrum of each of the pure materials was obtained to determine their absorption characteristics in the 2.5 - 5 and 8 -  $14\mu$  m regions. Materials with broad transmission windows in these regions were used for formation of PDLC films.

The E7 liquid crystal mixture is representative of the IR absorption characteristics of a wide variety of commercially available eutectic liquid crystal mixtures based on cyanobiphenyls and terphenyls. The CM-1644 liquid crystal is a not conjugated liquid crystal based on cyclohexanes and has a broad transmission window. However, it has a very low dielectric anisotropy and therefore requires unacceptably high driving voltages to switch to the transparent state.

PDLC films were formed either by polymerization induced phase separation (PIPS) or by a combination of solvent induced and thermally induced phase separation (SIPS and TIPS respectively). The droplet size was controlled by either the curing temperature for PIPS or by the rate of cooling from the isotropic melt for SIPS/TIPS. The IR transmission

Polymer / liquid crystal	IR Transmission			
polymethylmethacrylate (PMMA)	acceptable			
polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP)	acceptable			
polystyrene	acceptable			
polyvinylfluoride	unacceptable			
polyvinylacetate	unacceptable			
polycarbonate	unacceptable			
polyvinylchloride	unacceptable			
epoxies (Epon 828,Mk107,WC68 with Capcure 3-800)	unacceptable			
E7	acceptable			
CM-1644	acceptable			

| |---

Table 7: IR Transmission characteristics of selected polymer and liquid crystals.

Cooling Rate (°C/min)	)roplet Diameter (µm)			
	E7/PVP	E7/PMMA		
>>10	<<5	<<5		
4	10-15	3-5		
2	15-25	5-10		
1	20-30	10-15		
0.5	25-40	15-25		

Droplet size as a fucntion of cooling rate for E7/PVP and E7/PMMA PDLC films.

Table 8: Droplet size as a function of cooling rate for E7/PVP and E7/PMMA PDLC films.

spectra of the resulting PDLC films were measured. The E7/PVP and the E7/PMMA PDLC films had the highest contrast and broadest transmission windows in the ON state.

The droplet formation process was studied for E7/PMMA and E7/PVP PDLC systems. The droplet size is a function of the rate of cooling from the isotropic melt. The PDLC films were formed by solvent casting a chloroform solution on transparent conducting electrodes with 26 or 10  $\mu$ m spacers to control thickness. The resulting films were heated to above the melting point of the polymer resulting in formation of a homogeneous solution. The films were then cooled at a prescribed rate and the resulting droplet size measured using optical microscopy. Table 8 lists the cooling rate and droplet size for 10  $\mu$ m thick films of E7/PMMA and E7/PVP. The same films can be thermally cycled several times to change the droplet size. The IR transmission in the ON and OFF state was measured as a function of droplet size for both PDLC systems.

Fig. 37 shows the IR transmission in the ON and OFF state of an E7/PVP film with a)  $\approx 5\mu m$  droplets and with b) 15 - 25 $\mu m$  droplets. Comparison of the OFF state transmission of these two films shows that smaller droplets results in higher scattering in the 2.5 - 5 $\mu m$  region while the film with the 15 - 25 $\mu m$  droplets has much higher scattering in the 9 - 14  $\mu m$  region. This result agrees with the general theoretical prediction that light scattering will be most efficient when the droplet size is comparable to the wavelength.







Figure 38: Experimental Set up for angular transmission measurements.

### 9.3 Angular Transmission

Angular transmission studies were carried out using an experimental set up shown below.

In preparing for transmission and scattering studies of PDLC films in the IR when radiation is not at normal incidence, we measured the necessary transmission characteristics of the NaCl coated substrates. These curves were fit to determine surface reflectivity and absorption coefficients.

Similar preparatory measurements were performed on a mixture of liquid crystal and polymer (E7 and polyvinylpyrrolidone) when the concentration of liquid crystal (E7) was too small to form droplets. This material mimics the polymer host with its residual liquid crystal concentration in the films where droplets have been formed. Transmission studies as a function of incident angle were performed on these films without droplets to determine their contribution to background reflection and absorption profiles.

Finally, the angle dependent transmission characteristics of the PDLC films were measured at a number of points from 2 - 18  $\mu m$  (in regions with low absorption). The  $5\mu m$  is



Figure 39: Normalized transmission as a function of incident angle for E7/PVP film with 5, 10-15, 25-40  $\mu m$  size droplets.

shown in the figure as an illustration of the results. The results for one sample with 80% E7 in polyvinylpyrrolidone cooled at different rates are shown in the figure below.

The maximum ON transmission can be achieved if there is perfect index matching of the ordinary index of the droplet,  $n_o$ , with the host polymer. It is inherent in the birefringent optical properties of the droplet that as the direction of the light becomes off-axis, part of the extraordinary,  $n_o$ , index is encountered during propagation. The extent to which the resulting scattering decreases the amount transmitted is indicated by the difference between the substrate + polymer sample and the substrate + polymer + droplet sample. At visible wavelengths, this phenomena manifests itself as a slight hase when a PDLC is viewed off axis. Compared to similar studies in those systems, the IR hase effect is reasonably small.

## 10 IR Camera

Having produced PDLC films capable of modulation in the IR, we attempted to use a liquid crystal composite as a shutter in an IR camera. The first tests showed only that it would modulate the intensity of the IR signal detected by the camera. Subsequently, it was shown that the modulation was sufficient to produce an image with the camera. Fig. 40 shows an early qualitative plot of signal intensity versus temperature of an object for both mechanical shuttering and PDLC shuttering. The difference between the brightness of the image using the two systems shows that substantial optimization of the PDLC materials and the electronics of the IR camera remains to be carried out. The mechanical shutter can produce an image of an object which is only a few degrees above background while the PDLC begins imaging only when the object is at least 20 degrees C above background.

We investigated the effect of sample thickness on the contrast of PDLC films having relatively large droplets (15 - 25  $\mu$ ms). PDLC shutters with a film thickness of 10, 26 or 61  $\mu$ ms were made and their contrast measured. The 10  $\mu$ m films show little modulation of the incident radiation whereas the 26 $\mu$ m thick films switch from 34% to about 52% transmission between the OFF and ON states and the 61 $\mu$ m thick films switch between 7% and 21% (note that the absolute values for the percent transmission are highly dependent on the optical arrangement used to make the measurements, however, the general trends are valid). Much of the light lost when passing through the PDLC shutters results from front and back surface reflections from the germanium substrates. We used antireflection coatings on the germanium to increase the transmission through the substrates from about 22% to 60%.

We incorporated the  $61\mu m$  thick PDLC shutter with antireflection coatings in an infrared video camera. The camera with this shutter could be used to image objects in our laboratory such as computer monitors and human faces. We did not measure the sensitivity of the camera with this shutter, however, from visual observation it is clear that the sensitivity has been greatly increased.





thic			$\lambda = 2-S\mu m$				$\lambda = 8-14 \mu m$				
	film thickness d (µm)	ickness diameter	%T <sub>ON</sub>	%Torr	C•	%Ton	%Topp	C•	V <sub>90</sub> °au † (voits)	r OFF (NIS)	
Ge	10	20-25	18.8	8.9	2.1	23.9	21.9	1.1	•	24	
AR ctd. Ge	10	20-25	30.7	17.8	1.7	60.4	<b>56.</b> 1	1.1	29.1	16	
AR cid. Ge	26	10-25	28.2	7.4	3.8	51.0	34.2	1.5	13.4	254	
AR cid. Ge	61	10-25	15.8	3.3	4.8	23.0	11.2	<b>2.1</b>	19.0	9(#)	

\* C\* = %TON/%TOFF

<sup>1</sup>Measured for electro-optic response for  $\lambda = 8-14 \mu m$ 

Table 9: Electro-optic characteristics of several PDLC films.

### **10.1** Temporal Response

Since the IR detection system is sensitive to changes in intensity and not absolute intensity, the contrast capability of the IR switch is important. Furthermore, since there is a response time to the IR detector, the temporal modulation characteristics of the PDLC are important. Modulation characteristics as a function of droplet sizes were investigated.

As expected, the observed turn-off times for the PDLC devices are large (Table 9). Increasing the diameter of PDLC droplets yields longer turn-off times. The turn-off time is defined as the time for transmission to fall from 90% to 10% after removal of an rms voltage required to attain 90% of the overall device transmittance,  $V_{90}$ . It is unusual that the turn-off times measured in our experiments vary as a function of film thickness. The turn-off times presented in Table 9 vary from tens of milliseconds for the 10  $\mu$ m shutters to almost a full second for the 61  $\mu$ m sample.  $V_{90}$  values presented in Table 9 should increase with increasing PDLC film thickness, but instead are nearly constant for our experiments. This indicates that the droplet size or shape of the PDLC film varies with thickness.

## **10.2 Transmission Enhancement**



Measurements were also performed on direct transmittance of the PDLC films for various voltages and film characteristics. These are shown in Fig. 41.

Figure 41: IR Transmission as a function of applied voltage. (o) Germanium uncoated substrate,  $d=10 \ \mu m$  (square) AR coated Ge substrate,  $d=10 \ \mu m$  (triangle) AR coated Ge substrate,  $d=26 \ \mu m$  (\*) AR coated Ge substrate,  $d=61 \ \mu m$ .

### **10.3 Angular Distribution of Scattering**

Measurements of angular distribution of scattered light from PDLC films were carried out.

Below is a schematic of the experimental apparatus used for electro-optic and differential scattering measurements. The in-plane scattering plane is defined by the incident and scattered wave vectors (k and k1 respectively) and the angle  $\delta$  between the optical axis and k1. The black body radiator (Infrared Industries) was operated at 900 degrees C for all measurements. The black body radiation was modulated at 1 kHs and the beam collimated by a sinc-selenide lens and aperture combination on a layered InSb  $(2 - 5 \ \mu m)/MCT$  (8 - 14  $\mu m$ ) detector configuration contained in a dewar mount (E, G & G Judson). The detected signal was amplified by a dual preamplifier and processed by a lock-in amplifier (Stanford Research Systems Model SR510). The output of the lock-in amplifier was fed to a Zenith PC for scattering measurements and an oscilloscope (Hewlett-Packard Model 54501 A) for measuring electro-optic properties (transmittance in the ON and OFF states, driving voltage and turn-off time). Infrared PDLC shutters were modulated with a gated AC pulse of varying amplitude and duration. FTIR spectra were recorded with a Perkin-Elmer Model 1310 IR spectrophotometer.

The following figure illustrates the effect of droplet size on angular scattering. The PDLC was  $26\mu m$  thick with anti-reflective coated Ge substrates. The incident radiation was polychromatic and unpolarised. As can be seen from the figure, the effect of droplet size on the scattering profiles is pronounced. For  $2 \cdot 5 \mu m$  and  $8 \cdot 14\mu m$  incident radiation, there is an increase in the angular scattering with droplet size, as expected. Very little scattered radiation is detected for  $8 \cdot 14 \mu m$  radiation when the droplet size is  $\approx 2 \mu m$ . It should be noted that in both cases, only the detected intensity at  $\delta > 13$  degrees is truly scattered and transmitted radiation, evidenced by comparing the background curves to those for the PDLC. At  $\delta = 0$  degrees (normal incidence), only transmitted radiation is detected in the off-state transmission at normal incidence may be due to back-scattering. No back scattering was evident between  $\delta = 90$  degrees and  $\delta = 150$  degrees. Angles beyond 150 degrees were inaccessible due to geometric constraints of the experimental set-up.

These figures show that there is very strong forward scattering. Beyond 8 - 10 degrees intensity has dropped by over two orders of magnitude in all cases.



:

Figure 42: Angle dependence of scattering from a 26  $\mu m$  thick AR coated Ge substrate PDLC with (a) 2-5  $\mu m$  and (b) 8-14  $\mu m$  incident radiation. Droplet sizes are  $\approx 2\mu m$  (dash-dot),  $10 - 25\mu m$  (dots),  $15 - 30\mu m$  (solid) and background (dashes).

# **11** Summary, Conclusions and Recommendations

### 11.1 Summary

This investigation has concluded that there are a number of large optical nonlinearities in liquid crystals which have potential application in Optical Power Limiting devices. They cover the temporal range of CW to approximately one nanosecond. We are less certain of the applicability of liquid crystals in the picosecond domain, but there is reason to expect that the useful nonlinearities extend to subnanoseconds. We are not, however, ruling out the usefulness in the picosecond regime.

In the scientific literature, both before and during the course of this investigation, there were reports of various large optical nonlinearities in liquid crystals over this whole temporal domain. A fundamental element of our investigation was the measurement of a variety of liquid crystals to determine whether the reported nonlinearities were peculiar to a one or a few liquid crystal species and whether larger nonlinearities were available through a simple process of searching. A second fundamental element of our research was to clarify the mechanisms responsible for the observed nonlinearities. Finally, we also participated in analysis of potential applications and device prototype development.

## 11.2 Conclusions

The technical data presented in this report and the Quarterly Scientific and Technical Reports as well as the information obtained from other contractors during this period lead us to the following conclusions.

• In the CW regime, there is certainly sufficiently effective OPL behavior of a variety of liquid crystals for device development. The active feedback prototype delivered under this contract clearly demonstrated one particular design. This design is robust, capable of being fitted to a variety of devices needed in the field and capable of offering protection on a wide range of time scales.

The passive OPL behavior that we investigated in this contract is much less developed than the active form. There is need for a fundamental alteration of the manner in which a passive OPL device is designed if it is to have the effectiveness of the active device. There is reason to believe that such alterations are possible, but they will at present have to be tailored to the specific environment and specifications of field devices. If certain device specifications allow compromise, such as response time, temperature range or insertion loss, then variations such as dyed liquid crystals or temperature controlled liquid crystals may be acceptable in passive devices. In any case, since passive functionality necessitates that the active characteristic for power limiting be inherent to the material, more research on the mechanisms of alternative liquid crystal materials, such as mixtures and composites, will be needed to move this form of OPL action towards field applications.

A start and Associate

• The regime of nanosecond OPL was one of the other successes of this investigation. Our group was the first to offer 5CB as an effective OPL material. This initiated the discovery of several materials with large nonlinear optical parameters. (Other contractors discovered other liquid crystal materials with similarly encouraging properties.) This made it clear that there was device potential in this time regime as well. A major effort was undertaken to determine the mechanism for the observed nonlinearity. This effort was undertaken to avoid random searching for nonlinear enhancement as well as a way to obtain a theoretical understanding that could be used in device modeling.

Our investigations into mechanism were successful, but left several question incompletely resolved. The positive aspect of our results is that we now know that effective OPL is accompanied by more than simply a large nonlinear refractive index. We found strong nonlinear absorption and the presence of higher-order nonlinearities. The two photon absorption, which we and others observed, seems to be an important mechanism for removing beam intensity in the OPL process. While this is reasonable in and of itself, two other questions are raised. First, why is the nonlinear absorption increased by the presence of dyes (linear absorption) in the liquid crystal. Second, where does the energy go which has been absorbed. Simple conversion of electromagnetic energy to thermal energy (by whatever relaxation mechanism) can not be effective in the nanosecond time scale. The energy blocked by the OPL is enough to vaporize the sample. This is both a positive and negative. It is positive because other competing materials which rely on absorption as the OPL mechanism will suffer heating and thus have a restricted dynamic range. Our damage studies showed that the liquid crystal could not be damaged (instead the sample cell or surface alignment layer was damaged). Such is not the case for some proposed semiconductor based OPLs. The negative aspect of the role of nonlinear and linear absorption is that we do not finally know what the operative absorption mechanism is or how it enhances the overall nonlinear activity of the OPL.

• The effectiveness of liquid crystals as optical power limiters in the picosecond regime is still an open question. It is clear that new mechanisms become operative on this time scale, and it was one of the successes of these investigation that we discovered that the nonlinear activity of the liquid crystal continues to function when the pulse duration is reduced by a factor of a thousand. The reason for the nonlinear behavior of the liquid crystal in this regime is almost certainly contains a contribution from purely electronic hyperpolarisability of the molecules. If this is indeed the primary effect, then it is likely that nonliquid crystalline organic materials (e.g. highly conjugated polymers) will be found to be superior in OPL applications.

Still, liquid crystals offer potential in the picosecond regime. First, it is possible that mechanisms in addition to the electronic mechanism are operative. Such would not be expected in the case of conjugated polymers. The other mechanisms, such as long axis rotation, go hand in hand with other normal physical properties such as the fluidity of the liquid crystals. Fluidity, for example, also conveys another desirable effects, that of self healing in the event of damage. (If a OPL medium is fluid, then a damaged area will disperse.)

• The IR Shutter project was funded as part of this contract even though it had nothing to do with nonlinear optics. It was however based on liquid crystal composites and it was relevant to the mission of the funding agency.

While this research project established the shuttering capability of liquid crystal composites in the IR, it fell short of establishing the materials as a potential replacement of mechanical shutters presently in use. This project did not conclude that liquid crystals were unsuitable for shuttering applications, it simply did not establish that they were suitable.

When the project ended, the use of a liquid crystal shutter in an IR imaging system had been demonstrated. We were not able to show the potential use for in night vision applications and did not find materials that fully met the specifications we were given for night vision applications.

## 11.3 Recommendations

In all the areas described above, considerable experimental and theoretical understanding of the systems was achieved. The value of this data would have been greater had a better understanding of the interface of the contract work and the system applications been achieved earlier in the project. For example, we were three years into the project before written criteria for measurement of OPL performance were provided to the contractors, and it was a year after that before the first independent measurements in an actual device were performed by the contracting agency. Even then, we did not receive feedback on the performance of the device prototype that we provided.

The continuation of work in this area, the use of liquid crystals in optical power limiting applications, is strongly advised. As a result of the past research, enormous advances toward that application, as well as scientific advances, have been made. Our recommendation is that future efforts involve a more informed cooperative venture, where the researcher does research and the device developer addresses engineering issues while communicating with each other.

There are really two avenues that are separately identifiable as needed for advancements that are not just hit or miss. These are further measurement and mechanism study. First, having identified the dosens of other compounds that maybe useful, they should be measured for the various nonlinear parameters and tested for optical power limiting. This is more than just putting it in a sample holder and seeing the power limiting curves. There is clearly more going on than just a bigger and better nonlinear index of refraction, so both power limiting properties and nonlinear parameters need to be measured for about 30 or 40 other compounds. Secondly, the mechanism for the power limiting is still obscure and needs more study. We have managed to eliminate more wrong guesses than we have been able to identify mechanisms. No device is optimized during its development and the devices under consideration here can benefit greatly from a well defined program that builds one what we learned already in materials and device physics.

# References

- [1] Y. R. Shen, Personal communication.
- [2] P. Palffy-Muhoray in Liquid Crystals, Applications and Uses, Vol. 1, ed. Birendra Bahadur (World Scientific, Singapore, 1990).
- [3] I. C. Koo, in Progress in Optics XXVI, ed. E. Wolf (North Holland, New York, 1988).
- [4] P. Palffy-Muhoray et. al., Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 207, 291 (1991).
- [5] L. Li, P. Palffy-Muhoray, M. A. Lee and H. J. Yuan in Symposium on Optical Engineering and Photonics in Aerospace Sensing, SPIE Proc., Orlando, FL, 1992; L. Li, H.J. Yuan, G. Hu, and P. Palffy-Muhoray, Liq. Cryst.
- [6] G. K. L. Wong and Y. R. Shen, Phys. Rev. Lett. 30, 895 (1973).
- [7] J. Prost and J. R. Lalanne, Phys. Rev. A 8, 2090 (1973).
- [8] D. Armitage and S. M. Delwart, Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 122, 59 (1985).
- [9] H. J. Coles, Mol. Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 49, 67 (1978).
- [10] M. Sheik-bahae, A. A. Said and E. W. Van Stryland, Optics Lett. 14, 955 (1989).
- [11] Mansoor Sheik-bahae, Ali A. Said, Tai-Huei Wei, David J. Hagan and E. W. Van Stryland, IEEE Journal
- [12] P. G. de Gennes, Mol. Cryst. Liquid Cryst. 12, 193 (1971).
- [13] K. C. Chu, C. K. Chen and Y. R. Shen, Mol. Cry i. Liq. Cryst. 59, 97 (1980).
- [14] J. W. Emsley, G. R. Lockhurst and C. P. Stockley, Mol. Phys. 44, 565 (1981).
- [15] P. G. de Gennes, The Physics of Liquid Crystals, Oxford University Press (Oxford 1974).
- [16] G. S. Iannacchione and D. Finotello, Phys. Rev. Lett. 69, 2094 (1992).
- [17] S-T Wu and K-C Lim, Appl. Opt. 26, 1722 (1987).
- [18] C. W. Greeff, J. Lu and M. A. Lee, Liq. Cryst.
- [19] Haiji Yuan, Doctoral Dissertation, Kent State University (1991).
- [20] S. Risser, D. W. Allender, Michael A. Lee and K. E. Schmidt, Mol Cryst. Liq. Cryst. 179, 335 (1990).
- [21] J. Prost and J. R. Lalanne, Phys. Rev. A 8, 2090 (1973).
- [22] H. Kogelnik and T. Li, Applied Optics 5, 1550 (1966).

- [23] J. D. Jackson, Classical Electrodynamics, Second Edition (Wiley, New York 1975).
- [24] D. Weaire, B. S. Wherrett, D. A. B. Miller and S. D. Smith, Opt. Lett. 4, 331 (1974).

## **A** Appendix: Materials Survey

To help separate and identify the operative mechanisms for OPL, we systemized our selection of the class of materials to be studied. The following properties and selection criteria were applied in our literature search.

- 1. A solid to nematic or smectic transition should occur near or below room temperature and have a range of at least 10 degrees C or more to facilitate experimental measurement.
- 2. The material should be chemically stable to eliminate uncertainties about contaminates contributing to or masking nonlinear effects. Similarly, laser induced reactions would unnecessarily complicate analysis at this stage.
- 3. Transparency in the IR and visible range is highly desirable.
- 4. Chemical breadth was desired. We sought compounds with:
  - (a) Varying sizes of conjugated cores
  - (b) Varying linkages between benzene rings
  - (c) Varying substituent groups
  - (d) Ease of synthesis or even possible commercial availability.
  - (e) Simple and small conjugation structures to facilitate theoretical calculations

Except for requirements that a nematic or smectic exist at a temperature accessible to the laser measurement facility, none of the above criteria were deemed absolute. We compiled a list of materials which satisfy all or most of the above. This list was used by us in the selection of nonlinear materials. Those selected were purchased or synthesized and are listed in Sec. 8.2 along with additional materials used in the study. This list is provided as part of our recommendations for further materials evaluation. Appendix A and the tables in Sec. 5.1 contain the measurement results.



n m K + N + I 5 6 36 37.5 7 6 38.5 44

Z. Chem 15, 441 (1975), Zaschkett, H., Stolle, R.

 $C_nH_{2n+1}$  S - R

 $\begin{array}{ccccccc} R = alkyl, alkoxy & n & K + S_A + I \\ & 4-6 & -25 & -76 \end{array}$ 

Z. Chem. 17, 293 (1977).

3.

1.

2.



n	m	K +	N +	Ι
5	4	36	(.32)	
4	8	35	60	

J. Prakt. Chem. 317, 617 (1975), Zaschkett, H.





5.

6.

·



I

$$n=8$$
 K + S<sub>A</sub> + N  
37.4 47.8

**∔** 86.9



K + 29 37 N + I m 8 5 71 49.5

CA 88, 137448 Erdmann D., DZ-OS 2613293 (1977)

$$C_nH_{2n+1} \cdot C = C - O - O - CN$$

Adomens, P., et al., Adv. in Liquid Crystal Research and Application (ed. by L. Bata) Oxford: Pergamon Press; Budapest: Akademiai Kiado 1980, S. 1029.

8.



R <sub>1</sub>	K	+	SE	+	N	-	E
$C_5H_{11}O$		56.	5				
$C_6H_{13}O$		67					
C7H150		36.	5		i	38.5	

J. Phys. (Paris) Coll. C1, 36, 337 (1975). Gray, G.W.

9.



 $\begin{array}{rrrr} K + N + I \\ 37 & 44.5 \end{array}$ 

Zh. Org. Rhim. 16, 138 (1980). Bezborodov, V.S.

10.  

$$C_nH_{2n+1} \longrightarrow N \bigoplus C_mH_{2m+1}$$

n m K + N + I 2 3 14 33 2 5 5 40.5

MCLC 61, 61 (1980).

11.



n	K +	N + I
7	23	79
8	27	81.5
9	36	80

Angew. Chem. 86, 378 (1976). Van Der Veen, J.

12.



n	m	K +	N + I
n 3	6	23	92
3	8	28	89

Mailer, H., DE-OS 2852881 (1979). MCLC 35, 155 (1976), MCLC 41, 141 (1978).

$$C_2 H_5 O \longrightarrow CH = N \longrightarrow CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_3$$

K + N + I 29 60.1

J. Chem. Phys. 58, 413 (1973)

14.

$$C_n H_{2n+1} - O - CH = N - O - C_m H_{2m+1}$$

n m  $K + S_B + I$ 3 5 27.1 37.1

15.



MCLC 67, 241 (1981).

13.

-



٠.

ABS 4, LCCSL 1981 (C11)

17.



n	m	K +	$S_A + N$	+ I
8	4	22.5	31.5	33

International Liquid Crystal Conference, 397, (1973) Am. Phys. (Paris) 3, 131 (1978).

18.

$$C_n H_{2n+1} \longrightarrow CH = N \longrightarrow F$$

n K + N + I6 26 --7 25 (8.5)

Billard, J., Dubois, J.C., J. Phys. (Paris) Coll. Cl 36, C1-355 (1975).



m	n	K + N	I + I
7	6	19	41
5	6	33.5	41
6	6	29	

Crys. Res. Technol. 19, 55 (1984), Weissflog, W., Demus, D.

20.



n	m	K + N	+ I
5	4	28	34.7
4	4	13.9	22.5

Reynolds, R., et al., MCLC 36, 41 (1976).

21.



n m K + N + I Several ~room temp. ~R.T.

MCLC 67 1 (1981).

.

 $C_n H_{2n+1} \longrightarrow CO_2 \longrightarrow R$ 

 n
 R
 7
 N  $\rightarrow$  I

 1
 CH<sub>3</sub>
 .2.0
 r.t.

 to
 F
 ...

 18
 50

MCLC 67, 1 (1981).

23.



 $\begin{array}{cccc} K & + & N & + & I \\ & 37 & & \end{array}$ 

JACS 90, 1585 (1985).

24.

$$C_5 H_{II} \longrightarrow CO_2 \longrightarrow CHO$$

 $K \rightarrow N \rightarrow I$ 33.8 (.24)

Osman, M.A., DE--OS2716610(1978).

$$C_m H_{2m+1} O \longrightarrow CO_2 \longrightarrow C_n H_{2n+1}$$

N

I

42

26.

m 1 n 5

$$C_m H_{2m+1} \longrightarrow CO_2 \longrightarrow C_n H_{2n+1}$$

n m 
$$K + N + I$$
  
vary  $15^{\circ} - 50^{\circ} 15^{\circ} - 50^{\circ}$ 

K

29

Z. Naturtosch 27b, 774 (1972), Steinstraser, R. Arora, S., U.S. - Pat 4086002 (1978).

27.



n	К +	N	+ I
5	26		42
6	30.5		51.8

CA 95, 124545 (1981)

.



n m K + N + I 6 5 29 48.3

Zh. ObsLch. Khim. 46, 2125 (1976), Daugvila, J.

29.



n m K + N + I 50~60

$$X = y = -.0.00$$

vary

MCLC 75, 95 (1981); 67, 109 (1981).

30.



RT

 $\begin{array}{cccc}n & K \rightarrow N \rightarrow I\\4 & 31 & 44\end{array}$ 

CA 92, 6287 (1978)

$$C_n H_{2n+1} \longrightarrow Cos \longrightarrow C_m H_{2m+1}$$

$$\begin{array}{ccc} K & + & N & - I \\ -20 & 37 - 40 \end{array}$$

Sato, H., et al., CA 91, 210978 (1979).

32.



 $\begin{array}{ccc} K \rightarrow & N \rightarrow & I \\ 22.6 & 38.7 \end{array}$ 

Helv. Chim. Acta 65, 1242 (1982), Petrzilka, M.

33.



K + N + I R.T. R.T.or~50°

Gray, G., et al., MCLC 67, 1 (1981).

34.



K + N + I

R.T. 35~50°

Adv. in LC Research (1980), S1075, Deutscher, H. J.

## **A** Appendix: Data Sheets and Results Tabulation

The attached data sheets and tabulation of properties, including  $\chi^3$  values and nonlinear parameters were provided as part of the Scientific and Technical Reports during the course of the contract and are reproduced here for completeness.

nincipal lavesuigaor Michael A. Lee (Co-PIs: Peter Palify-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)

×

Materials 21.1	-2303 ph	Makenak 21.1-2303 phenylpyrimidine	16				Ň	Measurement: resonant; nonregennt,		, Mandary,
	5 (18 5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	(ara) 'u	-" (X	(200) 1	۹۲ (سم)	a (cm ')	e X (csn)	d, (micsa)	(mim)	13
Picken Usual Picken Brsi	X    Ke =	$\chi_{\text{IRe}}^{(3)} = -0.26 \times 10^{-4}; n_{2\text{II}} =$		-0.97 × 10 <sup>-1</sup>						
Fishmated New. Allianoble										
When must be du	me to atten	What must be dune to attach this maximum value?	ŗ.,							
CUMMENT	)				. = T²u	n <sub>2.1</sub> = +0.082 × 10 <sup>-4</sup> (esu)	<sup>-4</sup> (csu)			

909-ill.i

01•C 32°C

| z |

0

Measured at  $\lambda = 514.5$  nm,  $\tau = 10 \times 10^{-3}$  sec

 $T = 45^{\circ}C$  for nematic phase

T = 85°C for isotropic phase

 $n_{2i} = -0.30 \times 10^{-4}$  (cau)

 $\beta$  — not observed under the same intensity used to measure nz

 $\chi_{\perp Re}^{(3)} = +0.019 \times 10^{-4} (csu)$ 

 $\chi_{i}^{(3)} = -0.075 \times 10^{-4} (csu)$ 

Fiame of Organization: 1.1QUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY

frincipal investigator: Michael A. Lue (Cu-PIs: Peter Palify-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)

:

lexanc $\begin{bmatrix} t_{m} \\ (xc) \\ (xc$	Measurement: resonant noncesonant	AA a X <sup>a</sup> d, <sup>(</sup> , (nm) (cm') (csu) (mksa) (mksa)		$n_{2L} = -0.13 \times 10^{-4} (csu)$	$n_{2i} = -0.35 \times 10^{-4} (c_{3u})$	$\beta$ — not observed under the same intensity used to measure nz	$\chi_{LRe}^{(3)} = -0.031 \times 10^{-4} (csu)$	$\chi^{(3)} = -0.088 \times 10^{-4} (csu)$
	cyc lohexy lcyc lohexanc	1	What must be done to attain this maximum value?	i		r-ILCA)	-54°C 79°C	

T=70°C for nematic phase

Measured at  $\lambda = 514.5$  nm,  $r = 10 \times 10^{-3}$  sec.

T=97°C for isotropic phase

·

MATERIALS PROPERTIES QUESTIONNAIRE

(See instruction sheet) (See instruction sheet) Anne of Organization: LIQUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY

Principal Investigation: Michael A. Lee (Cu-Pis: Peter Palffy-Muhorny, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)

×	1Ĵ	ł		
Managranda	r, (mksa)			
Measurement: resonant	d, (mtca)			
Ĭ	X <sup>ra</sup> (csv)			
	a (cm ')	0.1		
	۸۲ (۳۳)			
	₽ \$00)	-0.25 × 10 <sup>-4</sup>		
		- m2i = -		
	(853) <sup>1</sup> 11	$\chi_{i,\text{He}}^{(3)} = -0.063 \times 10^{-4}; n_{2i} = -0.063$		
	(as)	X (3) A A e		
Askeul: CB15		Prexent Usual	Picsent Brsi	Ecumated Nux. Attainoble

When must be done to attain this maximum value?



n<sub>2.1</sub> not measured because our temperature cannot be cooled below 22°C

n<sub>21</sub> not measured because our temperature cannot be cooled below 22°C

 $\beta$  — not observed under the same intensity used to measure n<sub>2</sub>

50

-1 5 ---1 Ċ

Measured at  $\lambda = 514.5$ nm,  $\tau = 10 \times 10^{-3}$  sec

'l'=22°C for isotropic phase

Mcasuroncol: resonant ...... noniceonant x 13 Principal Lavesuigator: Michael A. Lee (Co~PIs: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)  $\beta$  — not observed under the same intensity used to measure  $n_2$ (m) sa) (mts)  $\chi_{\perp Re}^{(3)} = -0.022 \times 10^{-4} (esu)$ r S S  $n_{2L} = -0.092 \times 10^{-4} (esu)$  $\chi_{i,Re}^{(3)} = \text{not measured}$ not measured ت (س Name of Organization: LIQUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENI STATE UNIVERSITY n2i == z E  $\chi_{\text{IRe}}^{(3)} = -0.19 \times 10^{-4}; n_{2\text{II}} = -0.68 \times 10^{-4}$ -7 <u>8</u> Measured at  $\lambda = 514.5$ nm,  $r = 10 \times 10^{-3}$  suc Ş 4-cyano-6"-n-a1ky1-p-terpheny1 ہ: § ا۔ 240°C What must be done to attain this maximum value?  $T = 180^{\circ}C$  for nematic phase . **TIS** - () () 131°C C Naterul: T15 Farmared Mar. Prexim Usual Presen Best Connens Allandk

Makenal: T15 4-cyano-4"-n-a1ky1-p-terpheny1			Me	Measurement: resonant	NU
X <sup>60</sup> N, T <sub>m</sub> 1, 1, (soc) (soc)	مم (mn)	α (cm <sup>1</sup> )	X (csu)	d, (mics)	r, (mka) (c.)
Pressai Usual X (3) = -14 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> ; n <sub>2</sub>   = -52 × 10 <sup>-11</sup>					
hesen Besi					
Estimated Mat.					
What must be done to attain this maximum value?					
	+ = T&u	n2.1 = +21 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> (cau)	(	(c) X (lim =	$\chi_{\ i\ }^{(3)} = 12.6 \times 10^{-11} (\text{esu})$
	n2; = n0	not measured		= "IT X (c)	= 0.64 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> (+ <del>3</del> 4)
115	= <sup>9</sup> <i>U</i> T <i>X</i> (c)	$\chi_{Re}^{TRe} = +5.0 \times 10^{-11} (cm)$	(n <b>s</b>	(c) X	= not measured
131°C 240°C	X (3) =	not measured (esu)	(ns		
	(449) 012 = <i>A</i> A	(般)			.•
Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec	( <del>413</del> ) 81 = TØ	(483)			
T = 1 R0°C for nematic phase	$\beta_i = not$	not measured			

MATERIALS PROPERTIES QUESTIONIAN	(See instruction sheet)	AL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY
		IQUID CRYSTAL
		LIQUID
	-	Name of Organization:

•

.

Principal lavestigator: Michael A. Lee (Co-PIs: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)

Material: ZI.1–23	303, Phe	Zl.I-2303, Phenylpyrimidine	9				ž	Messurement: resonant		rcroant X
	K (ss)	n, (azi)	( <del>ک</del> ور ت	." (S	۲۲ (۳۳)	a (cm ')	e X (ns)	d, (mkca)	(mkm)	13
7	X (3)	-5.4×10 <sup>-11</sup> ; n <sub>2</sub>	1 <b>2   = -</b> 20 ×	11-01		0.1				2
Freedors Estimated Main, Attainable										
When must be done to altern this maximum value?	in auto	s maximum vale	5							
Comments II <sub>11</sub> Ce	Ū,		-oc,ii,	E	"12 = +3.0 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> (eau)	< 10 <sup>-11</sup> (csu)		$\chi_{\ 1m}^{(3)} = 3.1 \times 10^{-11} (esu)$	× 10 <sup>-11</sup> (esu)	
	IJ	Ì		É	$n_{2i} = -3.8 \times 10^{-11} (e_{8u})$	10 <sup>-11</sup> (esu)		$\chi_{1}^{(3)} = 0.29 \times 10^{-11} (cau)$	) × 10 <sup>-11</sup> (esu	•
	Έ	PYP-606		×	$T_{Re}^{(1)} = +0.7$	$\chi_{LRe}^{(3)} = +0.71 \times 10^{-11} (cou)$		x (1) = 0.75	0.75 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> ( <del>ca</del> n)	•
	32°C	61°C		×	(3) = -0.9	$\chi_{iR_{d}}^{(3)} = -0.95 \times 10^{-11} (esu)$				
Ú	Ī	- † z		<b>B</b>	(4132) 13 = 1kJ					
Measure	d m A ==	Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec	7 × 10 <sup>9</sup> sec	٦ <sub>b</sub>	( <del>412</del> ) <sup>-</sup>					
•St = 1	C for me	$T = 45^{\circ}C$ for nematic phase		A; =	( <del>都</del> ) 61 =					
.T = X5°(	C for isa	T = KS*C for isotropic phase			•					

Prevent Usual	X (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13) (13)	" " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " " "	1 ( <u>5</u>	1. (soc) x 10-11+	YV)	۲ (۲ س	e X (mp)	d, (mtca)	(mitar)	ગરી
hesen Best										
Faumace Mar. Auanake										•.
these muss be do	ne to zuen this	Which muss be dence to zeron this maximum value?		۲²u	ű	×10 <sup>~11</sup> (csu)	(csu)	(s) X (ii)	×	×10 <sup>-11</sup> (am)
COMPENS	الارد ا	Ĭ	Ņ	П2;	u			= "]T X		× 10 <sup>-11</sup> (em)
	<b>)</b>			ен т Х (Е)	11 	- <b>10</b> ×	x 10 <sup>-11</sup> (cau)	(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)		
	2 <b>K</b> *C	()	79°C	X (3) X i Ne	" ~~		(cau)			
	C T SA	Z Z Y	_	<b>.</b>	ti	(哉)				,
<b>2</b>	teasured at $\lambda$	Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $r = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec	7 × 10 <sup>-9</sup> acc	= <b>T</b> Ø	łł	(能)				
-	= 70°C for	$T = 70^{\circ}C$ for nematic phase		β; =	-					

1. W. ....

1

. 6

CB15						ž	Measurement regorant	DRAM RONCED	
(35)	, n (182)	<u>ک</u> ور ا	<u>ک</u> ر د	۲۷ ۲۷	a (cm <sup>1</sup> )	X <sup>m</sup> (csu)	d, (mkm)	(mka)	13
	+2.0 ×10 <sup>-11</sup> ; n2,	, = +7.4 ×	< 10 <sup>-11</sup> (esu)		ا.0مر				2
Prezen Best									
Altanoble When muct be done to attain this maximum vilue?	alay munistem	5	12u	not measu	red because (	our temperat	ure cannot p	not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	
			T <sup>2</sup> H	not measu	ared because	our tempera	ture cannot	1121 not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	7)
Comments 11,C2,116,11,C- ชาเร	<b>V</b>	Z	<b>чи</b> т х (е)		ncasured bec	ause our ten	nperature ca	= not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	22°C
	Cinis		X i <b>Ne</b>		measured bec	ause our ten	nperature ca	= not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	<b>32°C</b>
14°C		с С	В	a not men	sured because	e our temper	ature canno	$\beta_{j} =$ not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	ပ္
	। ਓ		тθ	= not met	sured becaus	e our tempci	rature canno	$\beta_{\rm L}$ = not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	ပ္
Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec	= 532nm, T	= 7 × 10 <sup>-9</sup>	bec β <sub>i</sub> =	( <del>412</del> )88 =	4				
'f = 24°C for isotropic phase	isotropic pha	2	(E) <b>mili</b> X	u 101 ≡ 101 m	neasured beci	use our tem	perature car	= not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	22°C
			(c) x	Tan and	measured bec	ause our ter	nperature ca	= not measured because our temperature cannot go below 22°C	22°C
					= 1.5 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> (can)	-			•

(See instruction sheet)

:

:

frincepolinvesigned: Michael A. Lee (Co-Pis: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. Willian Donne) Name of Organization: LIQUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSIT

	13	2	1	1
- Ronz	î	•	•	
MIN	(mta)			
Measurement: resonant	d, (miran)			
¥	(czn)			
	2 ( 1 ()	0.1		
	۲۷ س			
	(عود) هود)	26 × 10 <sup>-11</sup>		
henyl	(x, ,	Ĩ		
-n-octylbip	۳. (1880)	.1 × 10 <sup>-11</sup> ;		
8CB 4-cyano-4'-n-octylbiphenyl	8 X (92)	$X_{\parallel}^{(1)} = -7.1 \times 10^{-11}; n_{2\parallel} =$		
BCB			Dest	Fstimpted Mat. Auzinsble
	Innacia	Piccent Unual	Presen Best	F.suimak Aunicul

When must be done to attain this maximum value?

 $\chi_{1}^{(3)} = 0.72 \times 10^{-11} (cm)$  $\chi_{\|i\|}^{(3)} = 11.4 \times 10^{-11} (cm)$  $\chi_{i,lm}^{(3)} = not measured$  $\chi_{\perp Re}^{(3)} = +0.87 \times 10^{-11} (\text{csu})$  $(ne)_{11} = 3.7 \times 10^{-11} (een)$  $\chi_{i,Re}^{(3)} = \text{not measured}$  $n_{2i} = not measured$  $\beta_i = \text{not measured}$ (<del>412</del>) 917 = <sup>1</sup>V (4<sup>2</sup>)07 = T<sub>U</sub> Measured at  $\lambda = 532$  nm,  $r = 7 \times 10^{-9}$  sec 40.5°C Commens 11,1C1-(0)-(0)-CN -| z |  $T = 22^{\circ}C$  for smectic phase 8Cn (K24) s ↓ v 21.5°C

#

• • • • • • •

Nume of Organization: LIQUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY

Puncipul Investigator: Michael A. Lee (Co-Pis: Peter Palify-Muhoray, John L. West, Liaug-Chy Chien, J. William, Doane)

Measurement: resumant \_\_\_\_\_ neuresoaant \_\_\_\_ 2 33 , , (m/m) (mksa) # (**?**) 3 () 3 () ₹Ê Present Usual  $\chi_{\parallel}^{(2)} = -41.3 \times 10^{-11}$ ;  $n_{2\parallel} = -152 \times 10^{-11}$ ર્ષ્ટ્ર <u>ک</u>ار d<sub>27</sub> doped (<0.22) 8CB - Î Estimated Man. **Ncicm Ucsi** Natenal: ALENDE

What must be done to attain this maximum value?

COMMICALS

 $\chi_{\parallel 1m}^{(3)} = 17.7 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $\chi \frac{(3)}{1 \text{ Im}} = 1.1 \times 10^{-11} (\text{csu})$  $\chi_{i\,\text{lm}}^{(1)} = 7.6 \times 10^{-11}(\text{csu})$  $n_{2.1} = \pm 10.5 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $\chi_{\perp Re}^{(3)} = +2.5 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $X_{i\,Re}^{(3)} = -12 \times 10^{-11}(esu)$  $n_{2i} = -48 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$ (41.3) 080 = 1d(4段) oc = Tg Measured at  $\lambda = 532$ nm,  $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-3}$  sec T = 42°C for isotropic phase  $T = 22^{\circ}C$  for smectic phase

 $(M^2) = 103$ 

MATERIALS PROPERTIES QUESTIONNAIRE	(Sec instruction shoct)	STAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY
		STAL

Pracyal lavaugaor: Michael A. Lee (Go-PIs: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. West, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Uvane) Name of Organization: LIQUID CRYS1

	0PL-7-1	4-(1-octyny1		shenyl			We	Mcasurcinent: resonant	.) 8	R. Harden
	Xa (csu)	u, (SB)	ي کي ر	(عور) (عور)	AA (mm)	د (دس <sup>1</sup> )	X (csu)	d, (astim)	, (mba)	13
Present Usur	4 X [Re =	-7.3 × 10 <sup>-11</sup>	Presen Usual $\chi_{\parallel}^{(3)} = -7.3 \times 10^{-11}$ ; Uz   = $-27 \times 1$	ز 10 <sup>-11</sup>		0.1				
herem Best										ŀ
Estimated Max. Attainable	 i									

When must be done to attain this maximum value?

$\chi_{\text{lim}}^{(2)} = 5.2 \times 10^{-11} (\text{cm})$	$\chi \frac{(3)}{1} = 0.68 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	$\chi_{i,1m}^{(3)} = 1.3 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$				•	
(nsp) <sub>11</sub> _01 × 0'2+ = T <sup>2</sup> 1	$u_{2i} = -5.5 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	$\chi_{LMe}^{(3)} = +1.7 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	$\chi_{i \ Re}^{(3)} = -1.4 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	$\beta_{\rm H} = 112 \left(\frac{500}{500}\right)$	$\left(\frac{443}{43}\right) 61 = T g$	( <b>A</b> ?)tt = 13	
		BYCB	32.7°C 49.5°C	- - z - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec.	T = 37°C for nematic phase	-

T = 60°C for isotropic phase

(See MAUNCHON SECTION STATE UNIVERSITY	
STATE	
KENT STA	
INSTLTUTE,	
CKYSTAL	
0110	
į	

13 Pincyul Investiganor: Michael A. Lee (Co-Pla: Peter Palffy-Muhorny, John L. Weat, Liang-Chy Chien, J. William Boane)  $\chi \frac{(3)}{10} = 0.13 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $\chi_{\|lm}^{(3)} = 2.56 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $\chi_{11m}^{(2)} = 0.43 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$ , . (121/110) , (azılm) ۲. ۲. (آج ۲. (آج  $u_{21} = +4.5 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$  $n_{2i} = -2.4 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$ י) פון ۲۹ (mu) -" ŷ Present Usual  $\chi_{\parallel}^{(3)} = -2.7 \times 10^{-11}$ ;  $\mu_{2\parallel} = -9.9 \times 10^{-11}$ Nukaui: 0p1,-10-1 4-4'-d1pentylazoxybenzene --C<sub>3</sub>H<sub>11</sub> <u>ک</u>ې د ا What must be done to attain this maximum value? **SAZKB** " (**1** Name of Organization: LIQI 5 () () () () Estimated Mar. Nexen Best CUMMICMS Autoble

25.5-26.0°C 65.5°C C

 $\chi_{\perp he}^{(1)} = +1.06 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$ 

 $\chi_{i,Re}^{(3)} = -0.60 \times 10^{-11} (cau)$ 

Measured at  $\lambda = 532$ nm,  $r = 7 \times 10^{-9}$  sec

(432) ss = 🎝

 $T = 40^{\circ}C$  for nematic phase

T = 80°C for isotropic phase

(43) L'E = Tg

(1) = 11

D CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KI	(See myrecom med) is it is the state university	(Sec myrelon Mcc) Ent state university
D CRYSTAL	LIQUID CRYSTAL	INSTITUTE, K
	ridni	D CRYSTAL

Principal Investigator: Michael A. Lee (Co-PIs: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. West, Liaug-Chy Chien, J. William Doane)

13 d. (młts) r (j) X 3 (j 0.1 7 (m ્ર્યુ  $\chi_{\parallel Re}^{(3)} = -4.1 \times 10^{-11}; u_{2\parallel} = -15 \times 10^{-11}$ OPL-10-2 4-4'-dIhexylazoxybenzene <u>ک</u>ا ب - () - () - () r S X Estimated Max. Present Usual **Ncsem Best** Naterial: Ausineble

What must be done to attach this maximum value?



Measured at 
$$\lambda = 532$$
 nm,  $r = 7 \times 10^{-8}$  sec

S

$$T = 50^{\circ}C$$
 for nematic phase

(44-2) 8° = Ig

 $(\frac{4}{4})_{17} = 51$ 

T = 66°C for isotropic phase

. Name of Organization: LIQUID CRYSTAL INSTITUTE, KENT STATE UNIVERSITY

;

:

.

Principal Investigator: Michael A. Lee (Co-PIs: Peter Palffy-Muhoray, John L. Vest, Liang-Chy Chien, J. Villian Doane)

Malerul: E7						Mcasu	rement: resona	Measurcher: resonant nonreonant	× heat
X <sup>49</sup> (csu)	(a12)	يد (يور ب	, <sup>1</sup> (2)	л) (тп)	a (cm ')	Xa (csn)	d, (mksa)	رد (m)دعا	33
frescan Usual $\chi_{\parallel}^{(3)}$ = -10.3 >	$-10.3 \times 10^{-11}; n_{21} =$	- 38 ×	10-11		0.5				0
hesent Best									ļ
Fistimated Mist. Attainable									
What must be done to allain this maximum value?	ianum veluc?								
				= Tĉų	(nso) <sub>11</sub> -01 × C.C+ = T <sup>2</sup> u	l (csu)	$\chi_{\ l\ m}^{(3)} = 1$	$\chi_{\ 1m}^{(3)} = 13.2 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	csu)
	Ĺ			11 = 12	u <sub>2i</sub> = not measured		$= \frac{\mathbf{w}_{i}}{(\mathbf{r})} \mathbf{x}$	$\chi \frac{(3)}{10} = 1.4 \times 10^{-11} (csu)$	(1153
Z	_ ر			= <i>*</i> # T X (c)	$\chi_{LKe}^{(3)} = +0.78 \times 10^{-11}$ (csu)	-11 (csu)	x (3) (3)	not measured	
				X (3) X ; Re	= not measured (esu)	d (cau)			
Measured at $\lambda = 532$ nm, $\tau = 7 \times 10^{-9}$ sec	)2nm, <i>t</i> = 1	7 × 10 <sup>-9</sup> sec	•.	(4)?) H82 = 비	(쇖?) •				
$T = 24^{\circ}C$ for nematic phase	atic phase			(# <del>2</del> )0⊧ = ™	(船)				
				$\beta_i = n_0$	not measured				